
STOCK-EXOHAME PEACTICES

WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 31, 1934

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE

ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10:30 a.m., pursuant to adjournment on
yesterday, in room no. 301 of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman) and Couzens.
Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius

Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee; and
Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee.

The CHAIRMAN; The subcommittee will come to order. I wish a
notation made on the record that in view of Dr. Davis5 certificate,
the subcommittee will excuse Mr. Sweeny.

Now, Mr. Pecora, you may proceed.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Stone will resume the stand.

TESTIMONY OP RALPH STONE, VICE CHAIRMAN OP THE DETROIT
TRUST CO., DETROIT, MICH.—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Stone, are you familiar with the issuance and
sale by the Detroit Trust Co. for a period commencing about in Jan-
uary pf 1927 and up to and including April of 1931, of participation
certificates representing an interest in pooled mortgages.

Mr. STONE. I have had very little to do with that. I sat in on
officers' conferences with respect to them from time to time, but I am
not very familiar .with those. Mr. Browning, our president, had
jurisdiction of that and looked after it personally.

Mr. PECORA. Well, are you familiar with the initiation of that
practice ?

Mr. STONE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you tell us about that, then?
Mr. STONE. Your record says it started in January of 1927?
Mr. PECORA. About that time.
Mr, STONE. There was a large demand for mortgages for invest-

ment purposes, and likewise a large demand for the borrowing of
money secured by mortgages, and we felt that we could meet that
demand by taking blocks of mortgages and putting them into units,
depositing them with the Detroit Trust Co. as depositary, and issu-
ing certificates against them as such depositary of an undivided
interest in those mortgages.
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Mr. PECORA. In what denominations were those certificates issued?
I mean the participation certificates.

Mr. STONE. I think they were $500 and $1,000. There may have
been smaller denominations but I do not recall.

Mr. PECORA. There was no guaranty accompanying those partici-
pation certificates of the payment of principal or interest by the
Detroit Trust Co., was there?

Mr. STONE. None. The circulars offering them for sale expressly
stated that there was no personal obligation on the part of the
Trust Co.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know the extent to which those participating
certificates were issued?

Mr. STONE. I believe up to 25 million dollars, and paid down I
think to about 19 million dollars. That is my recollection but I am
not positive.

Mr. PECORA. And how many of those certificates were purchased
for the account of trust estates that the Detroit Trust Co. was
administering?

Mr. STONE. I am afraid I cannot answer that.
Mr. PECORA. Did those participating certificates that were so

issued and sold bear a flat rate of interest?
Mr. STONE. Yes, I think so.
Mr. PECORA. What was it?
Mr. STONE. In some cases 6 percent and in others 5% percent.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did that rate of interest correspond to the inter-

est charge as fixed in the mortgages that made up the pool with
respect to which the participation certificates were sold?

Mr. STONE. I do not believe I know. I imagine they were, gen-
erally speaking, the same rate of interest as the mortgages in the
obligations, or pools, as you call them. I am not sure about that.
That would involve an examination of each of the mortgages making
up each series.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know in how many series these certificates
were issued?

Mr. STONE. NO ; I could not testify to that.
Mr. PECORA. Our information is that there were 35 series. Does

that accord with, your recollection?
Mr. STONE. I imagine, around that figure.
Mr. PECORA. Which officer of the Trust Co. had special charge

of the issuance of these participation certificates f
Mr. STONE. They were administered in the trust department, and

I do not really know what particular trust officer handled it.
Mr. PECORA. YOU said at the outset, when I started to question

you about the issuance and sale of these participation certificates,
that you had very little to do with them, and you referred me to
Mr. Browning.

Mr. STONE. I say Mr. Browning, because he was the officer in
charge of the administrative detail of the company.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Thomas, are you more familiar with the details
of these participation certificates than you believe Mr. Stone is ?

Mr. THOMAS. I think perhaps I am; yes.
Mr. PECORA. I will examine you about them, then.
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TESTIMONY OF W. J. THOMAS, TREASURER DETROIT TRUST CO.,
GROSSE POINTE, MICH.

(The witness was duly sworn by the chairman on yesterday.)
Mr. PECORA. YOU have heard the examination of Mr. Stone up to

the present moment at this hearing, have you not ?
Mr. THOMAS.. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I am resuming your examination at the point where

I just left off with Mr. Stone, and that is with respect to the flota-
tion of these certificates of participation by the Detroit Trust Co.,
including trust accounts. Can you tell us what proportion of these
certificates were sold by the Trust Co. to itself as trustee for trust
accounts?

Mr. THOMAS. I cannot say accurately, but my recollection would
be about 20 percent, or, roughly, $5,000,000.

Mr. PECORA. There have been supplied to us, Mr. Thomas, various
statements which I will now show you and which are confirmed and
verified and signed by Mr. Van Every, auditor of the Detroit Trust
Co., under date of January 6, 1934. Those statements purport to
show various facts with regard to the issuance of certificates of
participation in these various series, 35 in number. Will you look
at these statements, signed by Mr. Van Every, Mr. Thomas, and tell
us if you can confirm their contents ?

Mr. THOMAS. Of course, I cannot certify as to the figures, but I
assume, because Mr. Van Every has signed them, that they are
correct.

Mr. PECORA. I offer them in evidence, without their being spread
on the record.

The CHAIRMAN. They may be admitted.
Senator COXTZENS. TO be marked as one exhibit?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
(A number of statements, verified by Mr. Van Every, auditor of

the Detroit Trust Co., under date of Jan. 6, 1934, relating to
issuance of certificates of participation by the Detroit Trust Co., were
received in evidence and collectively marked " Committee Exhibit-
No. 105, Jan. 31, 1934.")

Mr. PECORA. The mortgage loans represented by these participa-
tion certificates or which underlie the participation certificates were
mortgage loans made in the first instance by the Detroit Trust Co.,
were they not ?

Mr. THOMAS. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And in the making of these mortgage loans I presume

the Trust Co. made the usual charges for its services by way of
appraisals, and so forth, for loaning money ?

Mr. THOMAS. Yes. They made a service fee or charge to the
mortgagor when the mortgage was made.

Mr. PECORA. Was there any rate for such charges ?
Mr. THOMAS. Any rate?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. THOMAS. I t was a fixed rate.
Mr. PECORA. What was it?
Mr. THOMAS. It varied from time to time, depending on the gen-

eral rates charged by other institutions in the city, but I think you
will find that the average rate is very close to 2 percent.
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Mr. PECORA. What was the range of charge—between 2 and 3
percent?

Mr. THOMAS. I think that on some it was a little less than 2, but
the average, I think you will find, is very close to 2 percent, possibly
a little less.

Mr. PECORA. When the Trust Co. sold to itself as trustee of trust
accounts any of these participating certificates, did the Trust Co. as
trustee charge the trust estate with any investment fee, so called?

Mr. THOMAS. I t may have charged the 1 percent investment fee
if the agreement permitted it.

Mr. PECORA. Can you not give us the facts definitely as to whether
or not it did charge the trust estate 1 percent investment fee under
such circumstances?

Mr. THOMAS. I imagine it did. If you have anything to re-
fresh my recollection with any specific cases, of course, I could tell
definitely.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Thomas, you as treasurer of the Trust Co. during
that time ought to be able to tell us from memory if that was the
policy of the Trust Co.

Mr. THOMAS. I think the policy was the same with respect to
participation certificates as it was as to other types of bonds, except
that the mortgages, of course, were made at par and put into the
participation series at par and sold to the trusts at par; that is, the
participations in those mortgages. On the trusts on which we were
entitled to charge the 1-percent investment fee I naturally suppose
it was charged; yes.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU got 2 percent from the mortgagor and a 1-
percent investment fee ?

Mr. THOMAS. TWO percent for making the mortgage.
The CHAIRMAN. That was paid by the mortgagor, was it not ?
Mr. THOMAS. That is right.
The CHAIRMAN. And 1 percent for handling the trust?
Mr. THOMAS. Yes, sir. That would just be on certain trusts, of

course. In the court trusts there was no profit taken—no fee taken.
Mr. PECORA. In those cases where the Trust Co. as trustee pur-

chased these participating certificates and charged, by virtue of the
agreement that you have referred to, 1-percent investment fee to the
cestui que trust, the Trust Co. as trustee also collected whatever
other fees and commissions the statute entitled it to receive?

Mr. THOMAS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. According to the figures and statements represented

on exhibit no. 105, offered in evidence this morning, the total amount
of participating certificates purchased by the Detroit Trust Co. as
trustee for trust accounts, from the Detroit Trust Co., was $5,589,500
face value, out of the total issue aggregating about $25,000,000.
Does that conform to your recollection ?

Mr. THOMAS. I would judge that is about right; yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know what disposition the Trust Co. made

of the other participating certificates in these 35 issues aggregating

Mr. THOMAS. They were sold to the general public.
Mr. PECORA. At par?
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Mr. THOMAS. I think perhaps some series were sold at par. There
may have been some sold at prices ranging slightly under or over
par, depending on the market. There was a very great demand for
those certificates from the public during the years that they were
issued.

The CHAIRMAN. What was the rate of interest?
Mr. THOMAS. On the mortgage-participation certificates I think

5y2 and 6; maybe some a little lower than that.
Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, was there not an arrangement

by which the Trust Co. received all interest over and above the rate,
at the rate of 5% percent?

Mr. THOMAS. What is that—5% percent?
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Where the mortgage bore interest at the rate

of more than 5% percent, the Trust Co. received for its services in
connection with the issuance and sale of these participating certifi-
cates in those mortgages all interest over and above 5% percent paid
by the original mortgagor?

Mr. THOMAS. NO. I think you are confused there. I think what
you are getting at is that any differential that there may have been
between the rate of interest on the mortgages and on the participa-
tion certificates was considered to be a return to the Trust Co. of the
cost of servicing the mortgages during their entire life.

Mr. PECORA. That was in addition to the commissions and fees it
received for the servicing of the mortgage loans in the first instance,
which you said was around 2 percent?

Mr. THOMAS. I t was in addition to the fee received for the making
of the mortgage; but this very small differential there did not any-
where near cover the actual cost of servicing those mortgages for 5
or possibly 10 years, taking care of all of the collections on those
mortgages. There was no other fee charged.

Mr. PECORA. YOU charged an investment fee of 1 percent?
Mr. THOMAS. That was for making the investment in the trust.

But I mean no other fee charged against these participation series
for servicing all the mortgages.

Mr. PECORA. YOU say that investment fee was fpr making the in-
vestment. I t was charged in those transactions where the Trust Co.
as trustee purchased from itself the certificates which the Trust Co.
itself had issued?

Mr. THOMAS. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know how many of these mortgage partici-

pating certificates are in default?
Mr. THOMAS. NO; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. Have you no idea ?
Mr, THOMAS. That is a very difficult thing to say, because, strictly

speaking, they are not any of them in total default. We are paying
on the mortgage participation certificates whatever we collected on
the underlying mortgages.

Mr. PtecoRA. But are not those underlying mortgages, many of
them, in default?

Mr. THOMAS. There are undoubtedly some; yes.
Mr. PECORA. TO what anjount?
Mr. THOMAS. I do not believe I have those figures.
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Mr. PECORA. Those figures, as contained in exhibit no. 105, and
which we have compiled, show that as of January 1 of this year
the principal amount of mortgages in default was $6,918,698.56, and
defaults in payment of interest aggregating $823,639.74 have also
occurred up to January 1 of this year.

Mr. THOMAS. IS that on the mortgages or on the participation
certificates ?

Mr. PECORA. The participation certificates, so far as I can make
out the form of Mr. Van Every's statements.

Mr. THOMAS. Of course that does not mean that that is the amount
of mortgages in default.

Mr. PECORA. NO. That is only with regard to participation cer-
tificates.

Mr. THOMAS. I have the information here on two or three series, if
you wish it.

Mr. PEOORA. Identify the series, and I will see if I can confirm
them by an exhibit prepared by Mr. Van Every.

Mr. THOMAS. These memorandums are quite old. They show the
amount of defaults in the mortgages at the end of 1931. Would
you want that?

Mr. PECORA. NO. Have you not got the figures down to date?
Mr. THOMAS. NO; I have not.
Mr. PECORA. According to exhibit 105, consisting of Mr. Van

Every's signed statements here, on January 1 of this year there were
pa&t-due certificates of the principal amount of $8,176,700, and there
was past-due interest on those certificates amounting to $1,168,104.01.
Does that conform to your general recollection ?

Mr. THOMAS. I really do not recall. I assume that is right, if that
is what Van Every gave you.

Mr. PECORA. Were any of these participating certificates sold to
any trusts while any derault had occurred in any of the mortgages
underlying the certificates?

Mr. THOMAS. Not to my knowledge.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know A. J. Colvin, connected with the

Trust Co.?
Mr. THOMAS. C-o-l-v-i-n?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; A. J. Colvin,
Mr. THOMAS. I think he is one of the boys in the mortgage de-

partment; yes.
Mr. PECORA. I want to show you another set of statements signed

by Mr. Colvin, and others signed by Mr. Van Every, all certifying
to certain facts with regard to the issuance of participating mort-
gage certificates of the kind we have been discussing and with respect
to whether or not any mortgages in the series referred to in this
exhibit were, at the time of sale, in default. Will you look at it
and tell me if you have any reason to doubt the accuracy or authentic-
ity of it?

Mr. THOMAS. I have no reason to doubt the correctness of those
statements.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Set of statements signed by A. J. Colvin and by Mr. Van Every,

certifying to certain facts with regard to the issuance of participat-
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ing mortgage certificates, were received in evidence and collectively
marked " Committee Exhibit No. 106, Jan. 31, 1934.")

Mr. PECORA. According to Exhibit No. 106, just received in evi-
dence, out of six certain issues of these participating certificates having
a face value of $4,250,000, there were sold by the Detroit Trust Co.
to itself as trustee for various trust accounts certificates aggregating
a face value of $1,508,900, and at the time of the making of those
sales to trust accounts defaults had occurred in the payment of prin-
cipal and interest in the underlying mortgages to a total figure of
$141,960.78.

Mr. THOMAS. Principal and interest?
Mr. PECORA. Both principal and interest; yes. Are you familiar

with those facts ?
Mr. THOMAS. NO ; but I assume that they are correct.
Mr. PECORA. HOW do you account for that having been done, now,

Mr. Thomas ? Here was the Trust Co. acting as trustee for various
trust accounts, purchasing from itself as the issuer these participat-
ing certificates, charging the trust accounts an investment fee of 1
percent and purchasing those certificates at a time when, according
to its own records, there had been defaults in payment of principal
and interest in the mortgages underlying the certificates.

Mr. THOMAS. Well, I think you must remember that if you consider
a mortgage in default, if the principal payment is not made on the
day it is due, there always have been and always will be those
defaults.

Mr. PECORA. Don't you consider that a default ?
Mr. THOMAS. I t is a temporary default; but you know as well as

I do that the mortgagors do not always all pay their principal and
interest payments on the due date. Is that interest the amount of
interest that was not paid the day it was due on the mortgages ?

Mr. PECORA. Those defaults, aggregating in amount $141,960, were
defaults in both principal and interest, and those defaults are esti-
mated at the expiration of the usual periods of grace.

Mr. THOMAS. What would that be? After a 90-day period or a
60-day period?

Mr. PECORA. Whatever the mortgage provided for that would be
fixed by the terms of the underlying mortgage.

Mr. THOMAS. Of course, it is hard to say how serious it was with-
out knowing exactly the facts with respect to the mortgages at that
time. I am sure that the Trust Co., as soon as they were cognizant
of the fact that a considerable number of mortgages were going into
default, would immediately refrain from placing any more of those
participation certificates in trusts.

Mr. PECORA. Well, apparently, according to the exhibit last offered
in evidence, they sold to trust accounts managed by themselves
one million five hundred thousand and odd dollars of these participa-
tion certificates at a time when defaults had previously occurred in
the payment of both principal and interest on the underlying mort-
gages. Surely the Trust Co., as the issuer of those certificates,
would have a complete record of those defaults if any had occurred,
would it not?

Mr. THOMAS. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. And it had all the information and data that it would
need in order to enable it to determine whether or not it was selling
participating certificates in those mortgage pools that included mort-
gages that were in default, had it not ?

Mr. THOMAS. Yes; they would have that information.
Mr. PECORA. The facts with regard to the sale of these participat-

ing certificates to trust accounts after defaults had occurred in some
of the underlying mortgages have been set forth in an exhibit pre-
pared by the auditor of the Trust Co., Mr. Van Every, in exhibit 106,
which is in evidence. How do you account for those things having
occurred ?

Mr. THOMAS. Well, I think that probably about that time when
mortgages generally began to default in substantial amounts, the
Trust Co. did make an investigation, or members of the mortgage
department did, and I think the policy was discontinued. There
may have been a few sales go through during that interim.

Mr. PECORA. A few sales, when the amount shown is $1,508,900 sold
to trust accounts alone ?

Mr. THOMAS. What was the date of those sales; do you know?
Mr. PECORA. Various dates. They all appear in Exhibit No. 106.

For instance, let us take the third page of Exhibit 106, signed by
both Mr. Colvin and Mr. Van Every. Mr. Colvin, I understand,,
is attached to the mortgage department of the Trust Co. I t says
[reading]:

In series F-2 trust participation no. 11,231, the mortgages were delinquent
as follows: On October 17, 1931, principal, $19,926.45; interest, $5,620.43.

And then, over Mr. Van Every's signature, is the following state-
ment [reading]:

The above date, October 17, 1931, was approximately the date of the last
sale of certificates of this issue to trusts. The total par value of certificates
of this issue sold to trusts amounted to $185,700 out of a total issue of
$1,000,000. The amount of commission or service charges collected from the
mortgagors at the time the mortgages were made, at the rate of 2 percent,
and 3 percent outside the city, was $20,000.

So that as far back as October 1931 according to these records
compiled by representatives and employees and officers of the Trust
Co., sales of participating certificates were made by the Trust Co.
to itself as trustee to trust accounts at a time when underlying mort-
gages represented by the certificates were in default both as to prin-
cipal and interest.

We find a similar situation existing on March 2, 1932, according
to Exhibit No. 106. Suppose you study that exhibit, Mr. Thomas,
for your present purposes.

Mr. THOMAS. That is a very small percentage of defaults, Mr.
Pecora, as to the principal of the mortgage in each series compared
with the total of the mortgages.

Mr. PECORA. Whether it is small or large, Mr. Thomas, the prac-
tice itself is one which should not have been permitted to occur in
any one instance, is it?

Mr. THOMAS. Yes; you are right. I do not think that if the trust
investment department had knowledge of these mortgages being in
default they would have put them in the trust. I agree with you
that they should not have.
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Mr. PECORA. The trust department should have had knowledge.
All the material and all the data giving such knowledge and infor-
mation were in the Trust Co. ?

Mr. THOMAS. The mortgage department. Possibly they had not
made an examination of these various mortgages behind the series
and had not conveyed the information to the trust investment de-
partment at this time. I do not know as to that.

Mr. PECORA. There is now no market value for any of these par-
ticipating certificates, is there?

Mr. THOMAS. There is very little market. I guess there are a few
traded in.

Mr. PECORA. According to Mr. Van Every's statement embodied in
exhibit no. 105, there is no market with regard to all of the 35 series
of participating certificates issued.

Mr. THOMAS. I think he means there is no general market, which is
true.

Mr. PECORA. In every instance, in answer to the question " Present
market value of certificates " his comment is, " No market." That
covers all 35 series.

Mr. THOMAS. Of course, we have hopes and expectations that
those mortgage-participation certificates will work out very well.
If we are able to get the assistance that we hope to from the Home
Loan Corporation we feel that the ultimate work-out of these par-
ticipation certificates will be very favorable; at least, as well as the
average.

The CHAIRMAN. Are you accepting, where you have mortgages, the
bonds of the Home Loan Corporation ?

Mr. THOMAS. We have not yet. We are considering that with
respect to all of our mortgages, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Thomas, a statement has been prepared based
upon an analysis of the data embodied in Exhibit No. 105 purporting
to show, with regard to the 35 series of mortgage-participation cer-
tificates issued by the Trust Co. for the aggregate amount of $25,-
000,000, that, as already indicated, the amount sold to trusts admin-
istered by the Trust Co. was $5,589,500; that as of January 1 of this
year the amount in default of those certificates as to principal was
$6,918,698.56, and as to interest, $823,639.74; that the amount of
commission or service charge made and collected by the Trust Co.
in connection with the making of the mortgage loans underlying
these certificates for all these 35 series aggregated $526,575.62; that
as of January 1, 1934, the principal amount of certificates past due
was $8,176,700, and the amount of interest on these certificates past
due on that date was $1,168,104.01.

Will you look at this statement that has been so prepared and
based upon that exhibit and see if you have any critical comments to
make about it? For that purpose you may also compare it with
the underlying and supporting data consisting of exhibit no. 105.

Mr. THOMAS. I believe the record is incorrect in respect to the
first part of your statement.

Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. THOMAS. YOU started out by referring to the $5,000,000, ap-

proximately, in trusts.
Mr. PECORA. Sold to trust accounts.
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Mr. THOMAS. But you said in respect to those that there is over
$6,000,000 in default.

Mr. PECORA. NO ; I meant the aggregate amount of the issue.
Mr. THOMAS. I was afraid the record would read" in respect to

the 51/2 million that there was over 6 million in default.
Mr. PECORA. Thank you for the correction. No; the default was

with respect to $25,000,000 of such certificates issued.
Mr. THOMAS. AS far as I can tell, that seems to be correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence as a compilation in a very con-

venient form.
The CHAIRMAN. Let i t be admitted.
(Tabulation headed "Detroit Trust Co., Certificates of Participa-

tion as of Jan. 1, 1934 ", was received in evidence, marked " Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 107, Jan. 31, 1934 ", and will be found at the end
of this record.)

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Stone, I want to ask you about the dec-
laration of that special dividend on or about December 1, 1931, by
the Detroit Trust Co., which was paid in the form of the 30,000
shares of the capital stock of the First Detroit Co., which the Detroit
Trust Co. at that time owned. You recall the declaration of that
special dividend, don't you ?

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU as chairman of the board at that time partici-

pated in the discussion at the meeting of the board of directors at
which that dividend was declared ?

Mr. STONE. Yes, sir; I believe I presided at the meeting.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, will you give the committee the facts and cir-

cumstances involving that declaration of special dividend ?
Mr. STONE. The recommendation that the dividend be made came

from the directors of the Detroit Bankers Co. Mr. John Ballantyrie,
president of the Detroit Bankers Co., was present at the meeting
and read a statement with respect to the consolidation of the Peoples
Wayne County Bank and the First National Bank. At the end of
that statement he said that the directors of the Detroit Bankers
recommended the declaring of this dividend.

Mr. Browning then, I believe, offered the resolution for the
declaration of the dividend and explained the purpose for which
the dividend was to be declared.

Mr. PECORA. What was that purpose?
Mr. STONE. I will state it in a general way. I haven't the exact

language of the minutes. The proceeds of the dividend, in other
words, the assets which would go with the declaration of the stock
of the First Detroit Co., were to be used to retire indebtedness of the
First National Co. which it had incurred. I think perhaps to get
the background of that it might be necessary to go back to the time
prior to the organization of the Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. PECORA. All right; will you do that?
Mr. STONE. I should say about some time the latter part of August

or early in September, when the principal officers of the four banks
and the Trust Co. which were contemplating organization into the
Detroit Bankers Co. held meetings, it appeared that the First Na-
tional Co. had been making purchases of outstate bank stocks for the
First National Co. account, and it was stated at one of those meetings,
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one of those early meetings, that the amount, I don't recall exactly,
but I think it was three million to three and one half million. Sub-
sequent to that letters went out, I think in October, to the stock-
holders of the four banks and the Trust Co.

Mr. PECORA. Those are the five original banking units of the De-
troit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. STONE. Yes—describing the terms for the exchange of stock
and the formation of the Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. PECORA. That is the circular letter that was put in evidence
here last week?

Mr. STONE. I believe so.
Mr. PECORA. Dated October 5, 1929?
Mr. STONE. Yes; that is correct. Then, I think in November

sometime, about the middle of November, at a meeting of the or-
ganization committee report was made that these purchases of out-
state bank stocks amounted to the sum of about $7,200,000.

I should go back and say that at the early meetings to which I
referred the opinion was generally expressed that no more of these
State bank stocks should be purchased. I t was not the intention
of the-organizers to purchase—I mean when they came together as
a group—outstate bank stocks. Their Intention was to limit their
ownership of the national institutions to Detroit and the metropoli-
tan district. But the First National Co. had started on it and those
in charge of it were requested to discontinue those purchases. Then,
in November, about the middle of November, when the meeting to
which I have referred was held of the organization committee

Mr. PECORA (interposing). That is November 1929?
Mr. STONE. 1929; yes. I t was reported that the amount had

reached, for the purchase of these stocks, about $7,200,000, and, of
course, I am frank to say that most of us were surprised that the
purchases had been continued. But upon inquiry of the First Na-
tional Co. the statement was made by them that they had made com-
mitments which in honor bound they felt they should carry through,
and that resulted in the purchases to this extent.

The CHAIRMAN. Were those purchases made in cash?
Mr. STONE. I assume so; but I had no knowledge of that. The

stocks were pledged to banks, I think, in New York. I t seems to me
the Guaranty Trust. Whether any others or not I do not know. And
they were accepted as collateral, I believe, for the full amount of the
loan and in November, I imagine, were in the hands of those banks.

The letters having gone to the stockholders of the five institutions
to form the Bankers Co., and I do not know as a fact now, but I
imagine it would be found that the minimum was 66% percent in the
case of each institution, consents to the exchange of the stock had
come in, so that the organization of the Bankers Co. was an assured
fact.

Mr. PECORA. That is because more than 66% percent of the stock-
holders of the five original unit banks to which that circular letter
was addressed had deposited their stock, indicating their willingness
to exchange their stock in those five unit banks for the capital stock
of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. STONE. That is correct; at the time of which I spoke—the
middle of November.
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Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. STONE. Then the Group organization committee realized it had

this obligation of the First National Co. on its hands to take care of
in some way. I don't remember any specific discussion, but I think
the belief was that that problem was of a size which should not pre-
vent the organization of the holding company. I think at that time
the total capitalization was around 90 million dollars, and that would
mean

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Of what, the five original unit banks?
Mr. STONE. Yes; I think so. I am giving this from recollection.
So that this seven million two was in the neighborhood of about

8 percent of the total capital. The footings of the five institutions,
I think it was testified to last week, were $725,000. So that this item
of seven million two was about 1 percent of the footings.

Mr. PECORA. By the " footings " you mean the total resources?
Mr. STONE. Total resources; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Of the five original banks that were to be acquired

by the Detroit Bankers Co. ?
Mr. STONE. That is right.
Senator COUZENS. The First National Co. was an affiliate.of the

First National Bank?
Mr. STONE. I believe the First National Co. was under some sort

of an endorsement on stock certificate owned by the stockholders of
the First National Bank.

Senator COUZENS. Yes; in substance they were an affiliate of the
First National Bank?

Mr. STONE. Yes; that would be a proper term to apply to it, I
imagine.

Senator COUZENS. Who was president of the First National Bank
when this First National Co. was organized?

Mr. STONE. TO the best of my recollection, Dwight D. Douglas.
Senator COUZENS. Before the organization of the First National

Co., wasn't there some form devised to purchase up these out-State
bank stocks through the formation of prestige agreements that were
afterward taken over by the First National Co. ?

Mr. STONE. Not to my knowledge. I would not be aware of it.
Might I follow on, connecting this with the action of the Detroit

Trust Co.?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. STONE. SO the Group found that it had this 7,200,000 obli-

gation to take care of, and I think testimony has already been pro-
duced here to show that moneys were borrowed by the Detroit
Bankers Co. by various unit members of it for the purpose of
reducing the loans in New York.

Mr. PECORA. Loans which had been incurred to enable the First
National Co. in the first instance to acquire the stock of these
various out-State banks to an aggregate amount of $7,200,000—those
are the loans you referred to?

Mr. STONE. I think that is a correct statement; yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Were the dividends declared to take up that debt?
Mr. STONE. Yes. That is what I was coming to, but I was trying

to stretch the progress of the thing.
The CHAIRMAN. Yes; all right.
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Mr. STONE. TO show why the directors of the Detroit Trust Co.
came to the decision to declare the dividends.

The obligation, as I say, was one of the Group, and the statement
which Mr. Ballantyne made to our board showed that on the con-
solidation of the two banks

Mr. PEOORA (interposing). That is the First National and the
Peoples Wayne County?

Mr. STONE. First National and Peoples Wayne. The capitaliza-
tion fixed, as I recall, after advising with the national-bank ex-
aminers, at 25 million capital, 25 million surplus, and 7 million
profits. There had been a reduction in the capitalization of that
company and charging off losses to which Mr. Ballantyne referred
in his statement.

That left the bank in position where it could not take out of its
capitalization whatever amount might be needed to retire this
obligation.

Mr. PECORA. The obligation was the obligation of the Detroit
Bankers Co.?

Mr. STONE. I t had become so.
Mr. PECORA. Practically, in February 1930, it became the obliga-

tion of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?
Mr. STONE. In substance; yes. At any rate, they so regarded it.

I don't know whether it was legally so. They regarded it, I imagine,
for the reason that if they had not paid it, the names were quite
similar—First National Co., First National Bank—and it would be
necessary for the banks in New York to enforce the obligation by
suit or foreclosure of pledge; that might have alarmed the depositors
of the First National Bank and the Peoples Wayne County Bank
to such an extent as to cause runs? and in addition to that it would
have probably destroyed the credit of the banks at New York and
elsewhere. So that they were in a position where it was necessary
for them, whether legally obliged or not, to protect and take care
of that loan.

So it became a group matter. And the First National Bank
capital structure at reorganization not being in position to provide
the funds to retire this obligation of $7,200,000 altogether—they may
have been able to contribute to it—the Detroit Bankers Co. made
the recommendation to the directors of the Detroit Trust Co. that
it declare this dividend. There was an additional advantage in that
it divorced or separated the investment business from the Trust Co.
business, which was considered a desirable thing to do. That was
the trend of times. I t wa,s under discussion very considerably then.

I think that explains why the directors of the Detroit Trust Co.
declared the dividends. They had faith in the judgment of the
directors of the Detroit Bankers Co. and acted partly upon their
recommendation and partly upon the exercise of their own judgment
in the matter.

Senator COTJZENS. HOW many directors of the Detroit Trust Co.
were also directors of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. STONE. I could not tell that, Senator, without having the
comparison, but there were

Senator COTJZENS (after a pause). While they are looking that up,
when did the change take place between the 12 directors of the
Detroit Bankers Co. so that they became a larger group?
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Mr. STONE. That is, 9 others added to it, making 21 ?
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. STONE (addressing Mr. Thomas). Have jou that?
Mr. THOMAS. NO ; I have not.
Mr. STONE. I should say within 1 year after the organization of

the Detroit Bankers Co., but that is just recollection.
Senator COUZENS. DO you know why that was done?
Mr. STONE. Yes; I think that the members of the board of directors

of the bank
Senator COUZENS (interposing). First National Bank?
Mr. STONE. Yes; the First National Bank—and the Peoples Wayne

County, in which the directors of the banks, some of them, were very
large stockholders in the Detroit Bankers Co. by exchange of their
stock, felt that the future policies and the operation of the holding
company should not be directed entirely by the 12 members of the
Detroit Bankers board, who were the senior officers of the constituent
units of the Bankers Co. They felt that they should participate in
the future planning and operation of the Detroit Bankers Co.

Senator COUZENS. HOW did they dissolve their trust agreement
that they had and set up the 12 men? How did that happen? How
did they go about that?

Mr. STONE. Well, it was handled by the attorneys. I don't know
just what the process was.

The CHAIRMAN. But this dividend did not go to stockholders at
all?

Mr. STONE. NO ; this dividend went to the Detroit Bankers Co.
Senator COUZENS. They were the stockholders, though, weren't

they? Weren't the Detroit Bankers Co. the stockholders?
Mr. STONE. Yes. Yes; that is true, the holding company.
Mr. PECORA. Senator Couzens, I have checked up in the annual

report to the stockholders of the Detroit Bankers Co. for the year
1931 the facts in regard to the question you asked Mr. Stone as to
how many directors of the Detroit Trust Co. were also at that time
directors of the Detroit Bankers Co., that is, at the time of the
declaration of this special dividend, in December 1931, and I find that
12 of the 21 directors at that time of the Detroit Bankers Co. were
also directors of the Detroit Trust Co., and those 12 were as follows:
John Ballantyne, William T. Barbour, McPherson Browning, Her-
bert L. Chittenden, Emory W. Clark, D. Dwight Douglas, James S.
Holden, Truman H. Newberry, Fred. J. Kobinson, Wesson Seyburn,
E. D. Stayer, and Ealph Stone.

Mr. STONE. Were they all directors of the Detroit Bankers Co. at
that time?

Mr. PECORA. I will check that up. These 12 that I have named
were at that time, according to the 1931 report, directors of the
Detroit Bankers Co. They were also at the same time directors of
the Detroit Trust Co.

Mr. STONE. I guess that is right, because that was after the 9 new
members to which the Senator referred were added. That was 12
out of how many members of the board of directors of the Detroit
Trust Co.?

Mr. PECORA (after counting). Fifty-six directors' names are listed
constituting the board of directors of the Detroit Trust Co. in this
annual report.
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Mr. STONE. Twelve out of 56.
Mr. PECORA. That answers your question?
Senator COTJZENS. Yes.
Mr. PEOORA. NOW, at that time what was the value of the 30,000

shares of the capital stock of the First Detroit Co. which was paid
in the form of this special dividend?

Mr. STONE. I think there was 3 million capital and 1 million
surplus, or $4,000,000. Is that correct?

Mr. PECORA. I t was carried on the books at $4,000,000?
Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Shortly after the declaration and payment of that

special dividend in the form of this stock you recall that 20,000 shares
of it was surrendered by the Detroit Bankers Co. for cancelation,
and upon cancelation the Detroit Bankers Co. received $2,000,000
in cash.

Mr. STONE. YOU mean after they had acquired it, it was surren-
dered to the First National Co., liquidating dividend?

Mr. PECORA. First Detroit Co.
Mr. STONE. I mean the First Detroit Co.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. STONE. That was the liquidating dividend to which we referred

last week.
Mr. PECORA. And that $2,000,000 was then used by the Detroit

Bankers Co. to pay off or to help pay off or reduce a loan which
it was then carrying at the Chase National Bank in New York?

Mr. STONE. I haven't personal knowledge of that, but I have no
doubt that is a fact, because that was the purpose for which the
dividend was declared.

Mr. PECORA. According to your explanation of the purpose for
which this special dividend was declared, it was declared to help
the Detroit Bankers Co. meet its obligations, which rested upon the
original obligation of $7,200,000 incurred by the First National Bank
prior to the actual incorporation of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. STONE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And by that process the sum of $2,000,000 which was

included among the assets of the Detroit Trust Co. was taken out
of reach of depositors and general creditors of the Detroit Trust Co.,
was it not?

Mr. STONE. Well, having declared that dividend, naturally that
would be true; yes.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, you are an old banking officer and trust com-
pany official, Mr. Stone. Did you think that was fair to the officers ?

Mr. STONE. Oh, yes.
Mr. PECORA. Why?
Mr. STONE. Well, there was abundant capitalization left to have

protected the depositors. That was considered at the meeting. As
I recall at the time, the company had capital, surplus^ undivided
profits and reserves of approximately 14 million or 14 million and a
half dollars. Taking out the 4 million left a capitalization of about
10 million dollars as a protection to about 47 million dollars of
depositors. That is at the ratio of about 1 of capitalization to 4.7
of deposits, which I think is far above the usual ratio of banks.
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Mr. PECORA. Bear in mind that at that time, in December 1931,
banking conditions, instead of improving, had been getting worse,
had they not, for some time?

Mr. STONE. I think they were worse than prior to the stock ex-
change collapse.

Mr. PECORA. But they had been gradually getting worse since the
end of 1929, had they not?

Mr. STONE. Oh, yes. But I don't believe there was a realization on
the part of the directors that the depression was likely to increase
to such an extent as to materially reduce the value of their* capital-
ization.

Mr. PECORA. Had there been a general policy suggested by the
Comptroller of the Currency at that time to national banks through-
out the country to conserve their resources through abatement of
dividend declarations or reduction or even omission of dividend
declarations ?

Mr. STONE. I really don't know.
Mr. PECORA. Don't you recall that that was the policy at that time

that was enjoined upon the banks?
Mr. STONE. I would not question that he made such pronounce-

ments, but I do not recall them. We were under the State system,
but, of course, that would not mean that we would not at least know
what the general discussion was.

Mr. PECORA. That is why I asked. I realize yours was a State in-
stitution, operating under the laws of the State of Michigan, but
at the same time such a policy recommended to national banks by
the Comptroller of the Currency would be a reflection of banking
conditions existing at that time, would it not?

Mr. STONE. Yes; I suppose so.
Mr. PECORA. Equally applicable to State banks?
Mr. STONE. Yes; I should think so. The point I am making is

there are no communications to us from the Comptroller with respect
to the Trust Co.

Mr. PECORA. But you knew the situation. You were a director of
the Detroit Bankers Co., which owned national banks among its
units at that time?

Mr. STONE. Yes; that is true.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Stone, let me ask you, what was the policy of the

Detroit Trust Co. with respect to the segregation of its fiduciarj7-
funds from its general funds prior to 1932 ?

Mr. STONE. The Trust Co. deposited its trust balances, as we
call them, the trust cash fund, in its banking department or its finan-
cial department, and from there into the banks in which the com-
pany carried its own balances.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; and what were those banks principally?
Mr. STONE. They were the First National Bank of Detroit, I be-

lieve we had some Peoples Wayne County Bank; Detroit Savings
Bank, Bankers Trust Co. of New York, New York Trust Co., Conti-
nental Commercial National Bank of Chicago—various banks
through the State. I think we had some deposits carried on the
balance sheet as other banks. I do not know whether I have missed
any or not, but I think that is substantially correct.
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Senator COTJZENS. Were the original deposits and your trust bal-
ances kept together?

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The trust deposits were not earmarked?
Mr. STONE. NO; except on the trust books of the company. That

is, the trust ledger would show the amount of cash to the credit of
each individual trust.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, I have here what purports to be a report or
statement signed by Mr. Van Every, auditor of the Detroit Trust
Co., und^r date of December 20, 1933. Will you look at it and tell
me first if you recognize Mr. Van Every's signature ?

Mr. STONE. Yes; that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. NOW will you look at the report itself and tell me

if the matters specified therein are within your knowledge or accord
with your recollection of the facts?

Mr. STONE. I think that is a substantially correct statement.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted. ^
(Eeport or statement dated Dec. 20, 1933, signed by F. C. Van

Every, was thereupon designated "Committee Exhibit No. 108,
Jan. 31, 1934", and appears in the record immediately following
where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The exhibit reads as follows. I t is dated December
20,1933 [reading] :

As of March. 25, 1981, and prior to that time the Detroit Trust Co. did not
earmark in any specific bank account the cash balances in fiduciary trust
accounts. On August 8, 1931, the Detroit Trust Co. opened the following bank
accounts for the purpose of setting aside deposits equal to the cash balances
in fiduciary trust accounts, for which the Detroit Trust Co. issued certificates
of deposit:
Peoples Wayne County Bank " Fiduciary Account" $4,500,000
First National Bank, Detroit Do , 1, 700,000
Detroit Savings Bank ^ Do—, 500,000

6,700,000
It is not possible to state, as of August 8th, 1931, that the above total was

sufficient to cover Fiduciary Trust balances, because it was necessary to
analyze trust agreements in order to determine the accounts which were to
fall into the Fiduciary classification. It was later determined that the amount
was more than ample.

From August 8th, until October 1st, 1931, the above bank accounts were car-
ried on the general books in memorandum only. On October 1st, 1931. at the
request of the Michigan State Banking Department the accounts were set up
on the General Statement of Condition.

On January 5th, 1932 the fiduciary bank deposits were brought into balance
with the cash balance as shown in the fiduciary trust accounts, and kept in
balance thereafter.

Detroit Trust Company, by H. O. Van Every, Auditor,

Now, Mr. Stone, in committee's exhibit no. 108 which I have just
read there is a statement embodied reading as follow:

From August 8 until October 1, 1931 the above bank accounts were carried
on the general books in memorandum only. On October 1, 1931 at the request
of the Michigan State Banking Department the accounts were set up on the
general statement of condition.

In view of that I want to show you what purports to be a photo-
static reproduction of a letter addressed to the Detroit Trust Co.
under date of September 18, 1931, bearing the signature U E . A.
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Carroll, examiner." Will you look at it and tell me if you recognize
it to be a true and correct copy of a letter addressed to the Detroit
Trust Co. from the State examiner named Carroll on or about the
date which that bears?

Mr. STONE (after perusing document). I assume that it is; yes.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Letter dated Sept. 18, 1931, from E. A. Carroll, examiner, to

Detroit Trust Co., was thereupon designated " Committee Exhibit
No. 109, Jan. 31, 1934 ", and appears in the record immediately fol-
lowing, where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The exhibit marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 109 in
Evidence " reads as follows [reading] :

SEPTEMBER 18, 1931.
DETROIT TRUST COMPANY,

Detroit, MicMgan.
GENTLEMEN : This letter refers to the recent examination of your bank as at

the close of business August 31, 1931. The following matters were discussed
with Pres. Browning, Vice-Pres. Butler, and Treas. Thomas, and will require
your further attention.

1. LOOMS & discounts.—Classification of your loans is made a part of this
report and shows the following classifications.
Under-margined loans (16.9%) $1,646,170.19
Slow (5.3%) 513,097.10
Doubtful (1.5%) 142,183.33
Loss (2.7%) 258,011. 54

Loans secured by Detroit Bankers Co. stock total $1,640,544.86, which with the
loan to the Detroit Bankers Co. comprise 31.5% of your total loans & discounts.

This Department recommends that in the future no additional loans- be
extended which are predicated upon Detroit Bankers Co. stock and that your
present loans be gradually eliminated whenever possible.

2. Real estate.—Carrying value of $2,322,499.81 with the following losses
set-up:
Losses not including Int. & Advances ,, $343,954.65
Interest additions 73,799.68
Advances to operations of properties 57,369.68

Total losses set-up 474, 224. 01
Due to these losses and the fact that you have 503 mtges under foreclosure

totaling $2,738,251.20 whiich is classed as potential real estate we believe a
Reserve for losses in real estate of at least $500,000 should be set-up at this
time, & same increased periodically until a more favorable outlook appears in
the real estate situation.

3. Stocks—$250,000 The Detroit Co. carrying value.—Our report shows this
stock impaired to the extent of $251,730.22. This stock should be entirely
eliminated from your assets thru charge to your profit-and-loss account.
$4,000,000 First Detroit Co. Carrying value. Our report shows this stock im-
paired to the extent of $123,517.90. This deficiency should be taken care of by
the transfer into a special reserve account from the undivided profits account of
enough to fully cover same.

4:. Reserves.—Your reserves were short $3,406,115.94 upon date of examina-
tions. We cannot consider your time, C. D's & svgs accounts which amount to
$710,040.44 as reserve. Demand funds only can be classified as reserves.

It is also our understanding that the bond sinking fund accounts will be
segregated & a 100% reserve set up the same as for the fiduciary accounts.

This Department frowns upon the plan of building up. your reserves through
a reciprocal deposit arrangement with other Detroit banks. We realize the
present plan of setting up reserves was recently inaugurated, however the plan
of reciprocal deposits should be discontinued as fast as the necessary reserves
are built up.

Kindly advise the status of your reserves on date of reply.
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The matter of deducting your fiduciary account from your liabilities, and also
the 100% reserve for same from your assets in making a published report will
be referred to the Commissioner, and you will hear direct from the Office at
Lansing, as regards same.

This letter, together with your authorized reply, should form a part of your
Directors' minutes. Your reply, direct to the office at Lansing, will be expected
not later than October 20, 1931.

(Signed) R. A. CAEBOI*L, Examiner.
What was the stock of the Detroit Co. referred to here, $250,000

carrying value, which, according to the examination of the State
banking department, they found to be impaired to the extent of
$251,730?

Mr. STONE. Might I say, preliminary to that, as I have several
times before, that as chairman of the board I would not have direct
knowledge of this—I mean of all the facts in there. Some I have.
The letter starts by referring to Mr. Browning, Mr. Butler, and Mr.
Thomas, calling these matters to their attention. I do not want to
make that statement any more, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. This letter also specifically requests that it be brought
to the attention of the board of directors.

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU, as chairman of the board, then, must have had

this letter brought to your notice, if, in turn, it was brought to the
notice of the board.

Mr. STONE. I do not mean that at all. The Detroit Co. was a
corporation fully owned by the Detroit Trust Co. for the purpose of
transacting its bond business outside the State of Michigan, having
offices in New York, Chicago, Los Angeles, and San Francisco, the
object of incorporating it being to avoid the necessity of making ap-
plication to the proper authorities in those States to qualify the
Trust Co. to transact business in those States. We organized the
corporation just for that purpose only.

Mr. PECORA. What action was taken by the board with regard to
recommendations made by Mr. Carroll in this letter, that this stock
of the Detroit Co., which was then being carried on the books of the
trust company as an asset valued at $250,000, should be entirely
eliminated, through a charge: to profit-and-loss account?

Mr. STONE. Have you a copy of our answer that I could use ?
Mr. PECORA. We have no copy of any such reply, Mr. Stone.
Mr. STONE. Have you one, Mr. Thomas?
Mr. THOMAS. Was that the examination in 1931 ?
Mr. PECORA. The examination made as of August 31, 1931. This

letter is dated September 18, 1931.
(Mr. Thomas produces a paper and hands the same to Mr. Stone.)
Mr. STONE. Paragraph 3 in our letter, entitled " stock "
Mr. PECORA. Yes; and it is paragraph 3 of the examiner's letter.
Mr. STONE. We would answer by similar number.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of any letter that was sent in behalf

of the Detroit Co. as an answer to this letter of the examiner marked
in evidence as Committee's Exhibit 109?

Mr. STONE. Yes, sir. That is what I am reading from.
Mr. PECORA. Will you please produce a copy of the entire letter ?
Mr. STONE. DO you wish to see it?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
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Mr. STONE. Certainly [handing paper to Mr. Pecora].
Mr. PECORA. DO you know this to Be a true copy of such letter ?
Mr. STONE. I believe it to be.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Letter, Thomas to Reichert, Oct. 27, 1931, was received in evi-

dence and marked " Committee Exhibit No. 110, Jan. 31,1934 ", and
portions of the same were subsequently read into the record by Mr.
Stone.)

Mr. PECORA. NOW you may refer to it.
Mr. STONE [reading]:
3. Stocks
Mr. PECORA. Have you another copy for your own use!
Mr. STONE. NO.
Mr. THOMAS. He has it marked.
Mr. STONE [reading]:
3. The examiner states in his letter that he believes the stock of the Detroit

Company which we are carrying now at the value of $25,000 should be entirely
eliminated from our assets through a charge to our profit and loss account.
Inasmuch as the stock is still owned by the Detroit Trust Company we do not
feel that we should entirely eliminate this item from our assets, but we have
charged our undivided profit account and set up a reserve against the Detroit
Company deficiency, of $250,000, the total amount at which we are carrying
this stock.

In other words, I understand that we carried out his instructions.
Mr. PECORA. In his letter of September 18,1931, Examiner Carroll

makes a further recommendation under the caption of " Stocks"
with regard to setting up a special reserve to cover the impairment
in the value of the capital stock of the First Detroit Co. Was that
done?

Mr. STONE. Further reading from paragraph 3 [reading]:
In this same paragraph the examiner, states that they find the $4,000,000

book value at which we are carrying the stock of the First Detroit Company
to be impaired to the extent of $123,517.90. To take care of this deficiency
we are charging undivided profits $200,000 and crediting this amount to the
reserve against depreciation on First Detroit Company Stock.

I am not reading now, but there was about $77,000 more charged
off than the examiner recommended.

Mr. PECORA. May I have a copy of that letter to the Commis-
sioner ?

(Mr. Stone handed exhibit 110 to Mr. Pecora.)
Mr. PECORA. YOU observe that Examiner Carroll in his letter of

September 18, 1931, called attention to the fact that total loans of
the trust company as of August 31,1931, secured by Detroit Bankers
Co. stock, plus a loan to the Detroit Bankers Co., comprised 31%
percent of the total loans and discounts of the trust company at that
time. You notice that, do you not?

Mr. STONE. I do not know that I get that clearly in my head.
What made up the 31 percent ?

Mr. PECORA. The loans secured by Detroit Bankers Co. stock, plus
a loan to the Detroit Bankers Co., the specific amount of which is
not given in Examiner Carroll's letter. He calls attention to the
fact that those loans aggregate 31% percent of the total outstanding
lo&ns and discounts shown by the examination of August 31, 1931.
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Mr. STONE. That refers only to our collateral loans.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. STONE. Not to mortgage loans or any other kind. I have no

reason to doubt the statement, but I do not know about the fact.
Mr. PECORA. In your reply, or in the reply of the trust company

to this letter of September 18, 1931, on the subject of loans and dis-
counts, you said as follows (reading):

In compliance with your recommendation we have discontinued for the pres-
ent making loans secured by Detroit Bankers Company stock and will grad-
ually reduce the present loans which we have predicated on this stock. How-
ever, there will be one exception to this. Recently each of the units of the
Detroit Bankers Company agreed to carry the loans of all officers and em-
ployes of that unit. This will mean a transfer of officers' and employes' loans
between the various units. A great many of these loans are secured by Detroit
Bankers Company stock, and under this plan we shall be obliged to take over
from other units loans in the approximate amount of $275,000, whereas the
other units will take up from us loans in the amount of $110,000. This will
mean a net increase of approximately $165,000 face amount of loans, many of
which are predicated on Detroit Bankers Company stock.

Was it not known to you currently, as chairman of the board
of the trust company, that the trust company was carrying a large
amount of collateral against loans which consisted of stock of the
Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. STONE. Yes, in a general way.
Mr. PECORA. Was that regarded by you as sound banking policy,

for the bank to have that large concentration of collateral?
Mr. STONE. Not if it could be prevented, but those loans, I think,

were made up largely, if not entirely of loans formerly made on
stock of the bank units, which afterwards went into the holding
company, and when they exchanged their stock in the banks they
naturally received Detroit Bankers Co. stock, which remained as
collateral to these loans.

Mr. PECORA. The market value of that Detroit Bankers Co. stock
would be affected by any change in the dividends paid on that
stock, would it not?

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Don't you know, as a director of the Detroit Bankers

Co. at that time, that all the other unit banks of the Detroit Bankers
Co. carried heavy concentrations of collateral against loans, con-
sisting of Detroit Bankers Co. stock? In other words, do you not
know that that condition prevailed generally throughout the unit
banks of the company?

Mr. STONE. I do not know. I do not recall that any report was
made to the directors of the Detroit Bankers Co., but I think it is fair
to say that I knew of the fact in a general way.

Mr. PECORA. Any depreciation in the market value of the Detroit
Bankers Co. stock would, to the extent of such depreciation, under-
collateralize the loans which the various unit banks held, and which
were secured by Detroit Bankers Co. stock, would it not?

Mr. STONE. I t would reduce the collateral value. Whether it
would render them undercollateralized or not would depend upon
the facts in each case, the amount of stock pledged, and whether
they had other securities pledged.
v Mr. PECORA. YOU know as a matter of fact, Mr. Stone, that most
of the loans carried by the unit banks, and which were secured
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principally by Detroit Bankers Co. stock, became ultimately under-
collateralized ?

Mr. STONE. I do not think I have ever seen any reports of the
various banks upon that subject.

Mr. PECORA. Apart from specific reports, is not that within your
knowledge as a member of the board of directors of the Detroit
Bankers Co. ?

Mr. STONE. I would not like to say that it was, from actual facts
or knowledge. I would not question the fact, however.

Mr. PECORA. Through this policy of the unit banks having these
heavy concentrations of collateral against loans, consisting of Detroit
Bankers Co. stock, were not the unit banks put in a position whereby
in order to prevent any depreciation in the market value of that
Detroit Bankers Co. stock, they had to extend themselves to the
utmost in paying dividends to the Detroit Bankers Co. so as to
enable the latter, in turn, to meet its dividend requirements of 17
percent on the par value of its own capital stock?

Mr. STONE. I do not think that influenced them in the payment of
dividends or fixing the rate. I can speak for myself. I t would not
influence me.

Mr. PECORA. Would not that have been the effect, a necessary effect
and consequence, of these heavy concentrations of collateral consist-
ing of Detroit Bankers Co. stock?

Mr. STONE. TO what effect do you refer? That the higher the
dividends the

Mr. PECORA. NO ; that unless dividend requirements on the Group
Co. stock were met by the Detroit Bankers Co., the market value of
that stock would depreciate, and to that extent the loans secured by
that stock in the various unit banks would become impaired as to the
security to the extent of such depreciation ?

Mr. STONE. Another way of stating that would be that as the divi-
dends went down, the market value of the stock would go down, and
its value as collateral would go down.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. STONE. Yes; I think that is true.
Mr. PECORA. Did not that put the various unit banks under the

burden, so to speak, of going the limit by way of declaration oi divi-
dends to the Detroit Bankers Co. to enable the Detroit Bankers Co.
to meet its dividend requirements on its own capital stock, so as to
support the market value of it?

Mr. STONE. The Detroit Bankers directors may have been subject
to influences of that kind in their minds, but I do not think that it
had any effect in fixing the dividends of the Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Stone, if that influence would manifest itself on
the directors of the Detroit Bankers Co., would it not also manifest
itself on the boards of directors of the various unit banks, in view
of the fact that there sat on the boards of the various unit banks, in
every instance, officers or directors of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. STONE. I think naturally that whatever information they ob-
tained from their membership, whatever opinions they formed from
their membership on the Detroit Bankers Co., would be used, and
would influence them in connection with their duties as directors of
the constituent units.
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Mr. PECORA. Yes; that is a normal consequnce, is it not, of that
relationship and tie-up between the unit banks and the officers of the
holding company? .

Mr. STONE. For the good of both the units and the Detroit Bank-
ers Co.

Mr. PECORA. For good?
Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. .PECORA. Also for evil.
Mr. STONE. I t might be, if they were minded; but I believe they

were not.
The CHAIRMAN. What was the capital of the Detroit Bankers Co.?
Mr. STONE. The capital was 50 million authorized and 35 million

issued, I believe.
The CHAIRMAN. Was it listed on the stock exchange?
Mr. PECORA. On the Detroit Stock Exchange?
Mr. STONE. Yes; I think it was.
The CHAIRMAN. What was the par value ?
Mr. STONE. $20 per share.
The CHAIRMAN. I t was sold to the public, was it?
Mr. STONE. Yes, sir; the public dealt in it. I t was not sold to the

public by the Detroit Bankers Co.
The CHAIRMAN. NO ; but it was dealt in on the stock exchange.
Mr. PECORA. I t was traded in.
Mr. STONE. I t was traded in; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The 35 million dollars of stock originally issued was

issued in exchange for capital stock of unit banks ?
Mr. STONE. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you know how it was quoted about this time?
Mr. STONE. NO, sir; I could not remember.
Mr. PECORA. Around the end of 19311 think the stock was quoted

at about $30, compared with a quotation of about $80 at the end of
1930. Is that your recollection?

Mr. STONE. I do not recall really. I did not keep track of it.
The CHAIRMAN. What are the latest quotations?
Mr. STONE. The latest are nothing.
Mr. PECORA. The question of statutory liability is involved, too,

so that instead of being an asset the stock might be a liability to the
holders of it.

Mr. STONE. I think it was around $10 to $15 at the end of 1932, or
something like that.

The CHAIRMAN. That is what I mean.
Mr. PECORA. IS it not apparent to you, Mr. Stone, in view of what

you have frankly acknowledged to be the situation with regard to
these concentrations of Detroit Bankers Co. stock among the various
unit banks as collateral for loans, that the boards of directors of the
different unit banks were influenced in their dividend declarations
by the situation in which not only the Detroit Bankers Co. found it-
self but the unit banks as well ?

Mr. STONE. I am sorry I cannot agree with you as to that. I can
speak for myself, but IT did not even have it in mind. What was
running through the minds of the other directors I do not know.
I recall no discussion of that fact at board meetings.

Mr. PECORA. Let us see how it operated in your own mind. You
were chairman of the board of the Detroit Trust Co. at the same time
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that you were a member of the board of directors of the Detroit
Bankers Co., were you not?
y Mr. STONE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have already said that it was in the minds of

the directors of the Detroit Bankers Co. that it was advisable for
them, or necessary for them, to meet their dividend requirement
on their capital stock in order to maintain the market price of the
stock.

Mr. STONE. Oh, no. If I made such a statement, I would like to
have it corrected. I do not think that the influence of dividends on
the stock market was in the minds of any of the directors.

Mr. PECORA. Then I have completely misunderstood the testimony
you gave within the last few minutes on that,

Mr. STONE. I may have misunderstood your question, then.
Mr. PECORA. YOU, as a director of the Detroit Bankers Co., knew

that large concentrations of that company's stock were in the vari-
ous unit banks as collateral for loans, did you not ?

Mr. STONE. Yes; I think I had a general knowledge.
Mr. PECORA. YOU had not only the general knowledge as a director

of the Bankers Co., but you had a specific knowledge as chairman of
the board of the Detroit Trust Co., as to the extent to which that
particular banking unit held large blocks of the Detroit Bankers Co.
stock as collateral for loans.

Mr. STONE. Yes, sir; acquired in the way I have explained.
Mr. PECQRA. Yes. Now, you knew, as the result of that knowledge,

that unless the Detroit Bankers Co. paid dividends on its capital
stock, the market value of the capital stock would be depreciated.

Mr. STONE. I would say that that is a correct statement.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. STONE. But I would also say that I did not have that in mind

at any time when dividends were being discussed.
Mr. PECORA. And if that is a correct statement, is it not also a

correct statement that anv such depreciation in the market value
of the Detroit Bankers Co. stock that would follow a failure of
dividend payments would be reflected in all the unit banks which
held large concentrations of that stock as collateral for loans?

Mr. STONE. Yes; that would follow.
Mr. PECORA. And in order to avoid all those consequences, none of

which would be beneficial to the unit banks which held these large
concentrations of stock, it was advisable to meet the dividend re-
quirenlents on the capital stock of the Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. STONE. I would have to repeat that I do not think that was in
the minds of the directors of the Detroit Bankers Co. I say that
because at any meeting which I attended that was never discussed
or considered.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Stone, don't you know that various national bank
examiners that examined national banking units of the company
had, at various times, criticized the dividend-paying policy of those
national banks because of conditions that were then existent?

Mr. STONE. NO; I really did not know that. I t was not within my
knowledge.

Mr. PECORA. Were not the various reports of examinations made
by national-bank examiners, as WQII as by State bank examiners to
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those unit banks, discussed by the board of directors of the Detroit
Bankers Co. ?

Mr. STONE. I do not recall that they were, but that does not mean
that they were not.

Mr. PECORA. From the fact that you do not recall that they were,
and your statement that that does not necessarily mean that they
were not, is it fair to infer that you were not a regular attendant at
meetings of the board of directors of the Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. STONE. NO. I was quite a constant attendant, except when I
went away on a vacation.

Mr. PECORA. The Detroit Bankers Co., as virtually the sole stock-
holder of these various banks, had a very legitimate and natural
interest, in fact, an impelling interest, in keeping itself informed as
to the condition of its various unit banks ?

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And for that reason I would assume that reports of

examinations made by both the Federal and State banking authori-
ties of the various unit banks would be brought to the notice of the
board of directors of the Detroit Bankers Co., because of the legiti-
mate interest they had in the condition of the unit banks. Is that a
fair assumption ?

Mr. STONE. I imagine they were not. I imagine they were sub-
mitted to the directors of the national bank in the group, but I
doubt whether those reports were submitted to the directors of the
Detroit Bankers Co. I think I would have remembered if it they
had been.

Mr. PECORA. In view of the fact that there sat on the boards of
directors of these various National and State banks that were units
of the group, gentlemen who were also officers and directors of the
group, would not the knowledge that those gentlemen acquired as
directors of the unit banks be their knowledge as directors of the
holding company?

Mr. STONE. Yes. You mean that whatever persons were directors
of the First National Bank—let us take it after it was consolidated—
and were also directors of the Detroit Bankers Co. would as direc-
tors of the Detroit Bankers Co. have knowledge of these examiners
report?

Mr. PECORA. Exactly.
Mr. STONE. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. And when they sat at board meetings of the Detroit

Bankers Co. they did not leave their knowledge of the unit banks,
acquired by them as directors of the unit banks, wholly outside the
board room, did they?

Mr. STONE. Not at all.
Mr. PECORA. And it is fair to assume that that knowledge con-

tributed to the action* or to the decisions which the board of directors
of the Detroit Bankers Co. made from time to time on matters of
company policy, is it not?

Mr. STONE. TO the extent that the facts in the examiner's report
would have reference or have a bearing, yes.

Mr. PECORA. Was there never any discussion at board meetings
of the Detroit Bankers Co. that you now recall of matters con-
nected with the operation and condition of the various unit banks
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that had been the subject of criticism to those banks by the bank
examiners, both State and Federal?

Mr. STONE. I do not recall anything specifically, I think they
were handled within the meetings of the directors of the banks
themselves.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, with regard to the fourth paragraph of Mr.
Carroll's letter to the Detroit Trust Co. marked in evidence as
" Committee's Exhibit 109 ", under the caption of " Eeserves ", Mr.
Carroll said, in part, as follows [reading] :

This Department frowns upon the plan of building up your reserves through
a reciprocal deposit arrangement with other Detroit banks. We realize the
present plan of setting up reserves was recently inaugurated. However, the
plan of reciprocal deposits should be discontinued as fast as the necessary
reserves are built up. Kindly advise the status of your reserves on date
of reply.

What kind of reciprocal deposit arrangement was Mr. Carroll
referring to there, Mr. Stone?

Mr. STONE. He was referring to deposits made by the First Na-
tional Bank of Detroit, I think it was called then, and the Peoples
Wayne County Bank, and the Detroit Savings Bank, upon cer-
tificates of deposit with us.

Mr. PECORA. Those are the deposits that are specifically mentioned
in Committee's Exhibit No. 108, consisting of Mr. Van Every's report
or statement, are they not?

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And according to committee's exhibit 108, the aggre-

gate amount of those deposits on August 8,1931—or rather, that was
the date when they were opened—was $6,700,000, distributed through
those three banks, the Peoples Wayne County Bank, the First Na-
tional Bank of Detroit, and the Detroit Savings Bank.

Mr. STONE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, at the time of the making of these deposits by

the Detroit Trust Co. in those three banks of trust funds aggre-
gating $6,700,000, did those three banks, in turn, make reciprocal
deposits corresponding to the respective deposits opened with them?

Mr. STONE. They made deposits, but not reciprocal deposits.
Mr. PECORA. What kind of deposits did they make ?
Mr. STONE. May I see that memorandum, please ?
Mr. PECORA. This one [indicating], or Mr. Carroll's letter?
Mr. STONE. Either one.
(Mr. Pecora handed a paper to the witness.)
Mr.* STONE. They were not reciprocal, because these deposits in

Exhibit No. 108, $6,700,000, were fiduciary accounts. The deposits
which were made by the banks with us were on certificates of de-
posit, ordinary deposits. They were not reciprocal.

Mr. PECORA. What was the amount of those deposits made with
the Detroit Trust Co. by those three banks at the time of the open-
ing of these three deposit accounts with those three banks?

Mr. STONE. They were the same amounts.
Mr. PECORA. They corresponded exactly, did they not?
Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. $6,700,000 in the aggregate?
Mr. STONE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say they were not reciprocal deposits ?
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Mr. STONE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW do you account for the absolute correspondence

in amount? That was not a mere coincidence, was it?
Mr. STONE. NO; not ait all. We found it advisable to segregate

bur trust balances; that is, to make deposits in other banks sepa-
rately, as to fiduciary accounts.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. STONE. We had not sufficient cash balances at the time to do

that, so we solicited deposits from the First National Bank of De-
troit, the Peoples Wayne County Bank, and the Detroit Savings
Bank, those three banks mentioned there.

Mr. PECORA. And you got deposits in response to your solicitations
from those three banks?

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In amounts exactly corresponding to the amounts of

deposits of fiduciary funds that the Detroit Trust Co. made in those
three banks?

Mr. STONE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And you got them at the same time that you made

those deposits in those three banks of fiduciary funds, did you not?
Mr. STONE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say those are not reciprocal deposits?
Mr. STONE. NO, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. They are reciprocal in amount.
Mr. STONE. They are equal in amount and equal as to date.
Senator COTTZENS. What did you say to those banks when you asked

them for a deposit?
Mr. STONE. I do not recall.
Senator COTJZENS. NOW, Mr. Stone, you know just as well what

took place at those times as any person that was ever on this witness
stand.

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU know what was said to those banks when you

solicited deposits. I would like to have the record show what you
said to the banks.

Mr. STONE. I do not recall the exact conversation, but I presume
we said to them that we needed these funds to segregate our trust
balances.

Senator COUZENS. Then what did you do?
Mr. STONE. Then what?
Senator COUZENS. Then what did you promise to do? When you

solicited these deposits, what did you promise the banks to do when
you got the deposits ?

Mr. STONE. We did not promise them anything that I know of,
except to pay them as we were able to collect out of the assets of the
company sufficient for that purpose, and that was done. Those cer-
tificates of deposit were reduced from tome to time as the company
was in funds for that purpose.

Senator COTTZENS. NOW, look here. When you asked the Detroit
Savings Bank, for example—I am just using that because that was
not one of your subsidiaries or group units—when you asked them
for a deposit of half a million dollars, didn't you promise to put
half a million dollars back as a trust fund?
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Mr. STONE. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. That is what I am trying to get at.
Mr. STONE. Certainly.
Senator COUZENS. IS not that reciprocity?
Mr. STONE. I t is not a reciprocal account. I t is reciprocity.
Senator COUZENS. Certainly. What is the difference between a

reciprocal account and reciprocity? You told the Detroit Savings
Bank that if they would put in half a million dollars with you, under
a certificate of deposit, you would, in turn, put half a million dollars
back with them.

Mr. STONE. The difference is
Senator COUZENS. YOU do not deny that, do you?
Mr. STONE. NO ; that is all right. The difference is that the fidu-

ciary account belonged to the trusts.
Senator COUZENS. We understand that. But you know that you

did not have the money that you ought to have had for your fiduciary
account. You had used it for other purposes and, therefore, did not
have your fiduciary cash that was required by law, so you borrowed
it, in effect, from these other units to make good your fiduciary
account. You cannot deny that. That is a fact.

Mr. STONE. We did not borrow it.
Senator COUZENS. NO; you got it as a deposit.
Mr. STONE. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. YOU can use all the technical language you like.

It does not change the views of this committee.
Mr. STONE. A reciprocal account is where there is a mutual offset.

There was none in this case. One deposit belonged to the trusts.
The other belonged to the banks which made the deposits.

Mr. PECORA. Was not that mutual offset claimed by the savings
bank in this particular instance?

Mr. STONE. Yes. I t was also claimed at first by the national bank,
and the receiver of the national bank, by instructions of the Comp-
troller, recognized that it was not reciprocal, that there was no offset,
and paid the dividends upon the fiduciary accounts.

The CHAIRMAN. Was any interest paid by you on these deposits or
by the banks?

Mr. STONE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. The interest was the same each way?
Mr. STONE. I would not be able to testify as to that. The deposits

received the current rate of interest paid by the bank, and the
certificates of deposit bore some rate of interest. I do not recall
what it was.

The CHAIRMAN. We will take a recess now until 2 o'clock.
(Whereupon, at 1 p.m., Wednesday, Jan. 31, 1934, a recess was

taken until 2 p.m. of the same day.)

AFTER RECESS

The subcommittee resumed at 2 p.m., on the expiration of the
recess.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will resume. You may go
ahead, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Stone will resume the stand.
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TESTIMONY OF EALPH STONE—Resumed

Senator COTJZENS. Mr. Stone, while Mr. Pecora is looking up some
data, let me ask you this question: When you decided to set up these
fiduciary trust balances you did not have the money to do it with,
as I understood you to testify this morning, did you ?

Mr. STONE. Not sufficient money.
Senator COTJZENS. What became of the money that was held in the

fiduciary department so that you were unable to set up the necessary
reserves?

Mr. STONE. I t was represented in the company investments and
company cash.

Senator COTJZENS. What do you mean by " in the company cash "?
Mr. STONE. Cash in banks to the credit of the Detroit Trust Co.—

in various banks.
Senator COTJZENS. Couldn't you have withdrawn that money and

put it into your fiduciary trust account ?
Mr. STONE. Yes; if the amount was sufficient. But we had to keep

balances for company use as well.
Senator COTJZENS. SO you conceived this method of getting de-

posits to enable you to cover the trust accounts?
Mr. STONE. Yes, sir; until company assets could be converted suffi-

cient to cover it.
Senator COTJZENS. I have been wondering how it was that com-

pany assets, the fiduciary trust account I mean, became involved in
the investment business.

Mr. STONE. Well, they did not until as depreciation progressed it
was difficult to make collections, and collections became slower.
Prior to that time we generally, or almost always, had on hand an
amount in excess of the trust balances. I t was that which called
our attention to the necessity of making the segregation actual.

Senator COTJZENS. Well, at some time or other, then, you must
have invested those fiduciary trust balances in company investments,
otherwise you could not have used up the balances.

Mr. STONE. Naturally; yes.
Senator COTJZENS. Well, do you think that was an ethical prac-

tice, to use fiduciary trust balances with which to make company
investments?

Mr. STONE. Oh, yes. That was what was done with deposits gen-
erally. I t is recognized in the Federal Reserve Act. That act pro-
vides that national banks with trust departments may deposit their
trust balances in the banking department. They are required, by
the act I mean, to set aside securities, consisting of United States
bonds and other classes of bonds specified by the Federal Reserve
Board, as proper for that segregation to secure it.

Senator COTJZENS. But you had not followed that practice, other-
wise they would have been available to make good your fiduciary
balances.

Mr. STONE. We had not followed actual segregation, but we had
the capital, surplus, and undivided profits as security. The same
practice prevails in New York State.

Senator COTJZENS. I do not understand how your capital could be
considered an equivalent security, because it was not available when
you wanted it to make good your trust balances.
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Mr. STONE. I t would not, of course, be equivalent to a special
pledge of assets as security.

Senator COTJZENS. NO.
Mr. STONE. But it was there to protect the trust funds.
Mr. PECORA. Was a 100-percent reserve set up and maintained

against those fiduciary or trust accounts?
Mr. STONE. I t was not specifically set up, but there was a 100-per-

cent reserve in the form of cash on hand, the most of the time. That
is, cash on hand in excess of the trust balances. We were advised by
counsel that so long as that was done and the funds were invested
with reasonable promptness, and the interest was credited on the
balances, we were handling it in the proper manner. Also that the
books of the company showed credits to the trusts, with specific
amounts due to each.

Mr. PECORA. I want to show you what purports to be photostatic
copies of three certificates of deposit, each issued by the Detroit
Trust Co., and each dated August 8,1931, the first one payable to the
Peoples Wayne County Bank of Detroit in the sum of 4 ^ million
dollars; the second one payable to the First National Bank in De-
troit, in the sum of $1,700,000; and the third payable to the Detroit
Savings Bank, in the sum of $500. Will you look at them, please, Mr.
Stone, and tell me if you recognize them to be true and correct copies
of certificates of deposit issued by the Detroit Trust Co. on the date
which those certificates bear?

Mr. STONE (after looking at the three photostats). They are.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, those are the three certificates oi deposit through

the medium of which the so-called " reciprocal deposits " were made
by the First National Bank in Detroit, the Peoples Wayne County
Bank, and the Detroit Savings Bank, were they?

Mr. STONE. They were, but
Mr. PECORA (interposing). But you object to calling them

" reciprocal deposits " ?
Mr. STONE. Yes; I wouldn't call them that.
Mr. PECORA. Doesn't it appear to you that the State bank examiner,

Mr. Carroll, regarded those as reciprocal deposits when he made
reference to them as such in his letter of September 18,1931?

Mr. STONE. He called them that, but we did not agree with him
on his terminology.

Mr. DECORA. I will now read to you from committee exhibit no.
110, in evidence on this date, which is the copy of the letter that
you produced this morning, addressed by the Detroit Trust Co. to
the commissioner of State banking, in reply to the letter of Ex-
aminer Carroll, referring to what you say in the matter of reserves:

We have on deposit in the fiduciary account $6,700,000. We have segregated
the balances in court trusts, the total of which is $1,918,991. The total cash
balances in mortgage sinking fund accounts, other than those wherein the
mortgage indenture specifically provides that the fund remain on deposit with
us, amounts to $1,218,227.55.

So you will observe that we have much more than enough in our fiduciary
accounts to cover these two classes of balances. Our cash reserve in approved
Federal Reserve agents at the present time, after deducting the total of the
segregated accounts and maintaining a 100-percent reserve against them, is
21.83
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And what is that?
Mr. THOMAS. Percent, I think it is.
Mr. PECORA. There is a lead-pencil figure there which I cannot

quite make out.
Mr. STONE. Percent, I think that means.
Mr. PECORA. All right. I continue:

is 21.83 on our other matured and demand obligations. In addition to these, we
hare $2,500,000 par value of United States Government bonds.

Now, that is all that is set forth in paragraph 4 of your letter
to the State banking commmissioner in reply to paragraph 4, or
item 4, of Mr. Carroll's letter to you, or "to your Trust Co. I notice
that you do not in any way in your letter to the banking commissioner
take issue with Commissioner Carroll's reference to these deposits
as " reciprocal" deposits.

Mr. STONE. I did not.
Mr. PECORA. Yet you felt that he had improperly characterized

those transactions as evidence of reciprocal deposits.
Mr. STONE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, Mr. Carroll in his letter of September 18

calls attention to the fact that the Trust Co\'s reserves as of August
1, 1931, were short $3,406,125.94 upon the date of the .examination.
How did that shortage occur ?

Mr. STONE. I would not be familiar with that. That was a matter
of bookkeeping and accounting, under the jurisdiction of the
treasurer.

Senator COTJZENS. Well, the treasurer is here.
Mr. PECORA. Very well. I will ask him a few questions.

TESTIMONY OF W. J. THOMAS, TEEASTTEEB OF DETROIT TRUST
CO.—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Thomas, can you answer that question I have
just propounded to Mr. Stone?

Mr. THOMAS. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. Will you please do so.
Mr. THOMAS. We appended our explanation in the paragraph that

you read there, that according to our computation we had more
than the required reserves. You see, the required reserve, by stat-
ute, was 20 percent of our matured obligations, and by deducting
from our total of fiduciary accounts, of $6,700,000, the actual amount
that was segregated, and using the difference, together with our
other cash balances in approved Federal Eeserve agents, we had at
that time something over 21 percent on our matured obligations.
That was our explanation to the banking department, and they made
no further criticism of it, I mean pertaining to that particular
date.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Examiner Carroll, in his letter of September
18,1931, stated as follows:

The matter of deducting your fiduciary accounts from your liabilities, and
also the 100-percent reserve for same from your assets in making the pub-
lished report, will be referred to the commissioner, and you will have direct
from the office in Lansing his reference to same.
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Did you receive any communication from the State banking com-
missioner on that subject?

Mr. THOMAS. NO, sir; I did not. As stated in the last paragraph
of our letter, we assumed because we did not hear anything further
from them that they wanted us to carry the accounts in our state-
ment. As a matter of fact, they based their cost of the examination
on our total footings with these amounts in, which I believe was
called to their attention.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Thomas, Mr. Carroll in his letter refers to
the fact that the matters ̂ discussed by him in the letter specifically
had previously been discussed by him with Mr. Browning, then
president of the Trust Co., with Vice President Butler, and with
yourself. Do you recall that discussion with Examiner Carroll?

Mr. THOMAS. Yes; I do.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, what, in substance, was the discussion that took

place with respect to these so-called " reciprocal deposits " referred to
by Mr. Carroll in his letter under item 4?

Mr. THOMAS. Well, to the best of my recollection, they realized
why we opened the accounts, and that it was the

Mr. PECORA (interposing). You say they realized why you opened
the accounts; but did Mr. Carroll indicate that he knew why you
opened them?

Mr. THOMAS. I believe so.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did he indicate that? What did he say that

showed that to you?
Mr. THOMAS. I do not remember his language.
Mr. PECORA. Don't attempt to give us his language, but the sub-

stance of what he said.
Mr. THOMAS. Well, that he knew why the accounts were opened,

and that
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Why were they opened?
Mr. THOMAS. TO segregate those fiduciary balances.
Mr. PECORA. Why were those corressponding deposits evidence by

those certificates of deposit that have been identified by Mr. Stone
obtained and used?

Mr. THOMAS. Well, as Mr. Stone has testified, that we either had
to solicit deposits or sell assets at a very great depreciation. We
considered that by doing it this way it was to the advantage of
the company and to depositors and everyone concerned. We could
have secured sufficient cash by dumping a tremendous amount of
assets on the market at very low market values, but

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Mr. Chairman, I want to offer at this
time the three photostatic reproductions of the certificates of deposit,
which have already been identified by Mr. Stone; I now want to offer
them in evidence.

The CHAIRMAN. They may be received and made a part of the
record.

(A photostat of a certificate of deposit dated Aug. 8, 1931, issued
by the Detroit Trust Co. and payable to the Peoples Wayne County
Bank of Detroit for $4,500,000, was marked " Committee Exhibit No.
I l l , Jan. 31, 1934", and will be found at the end of the day's
proceedings.)
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(A photostatic reproduction of a certificate of deposit issued by
the Detroit Trust Co., dated Aug. 8, 1931, payable to the First
National Bank in Detroit for $1,700,000, was marked " Committee
Exhibit No. 112, Jan. 31,1934", and will be found at the end of the
day's proceedings.)

(A photostatic reproduction of a certificate of deposit issued by
the Detroit Trust Co., dated Aug. 8, 1931, payable to the Detroit
Savings Bank for $500,000, was marked " Committee Exhibit No*
113, January 31, 1934 ", and will be found at the end of the day's
proceedings.)

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Thomas, do you recall whether Mr. Carroll indi-
cated that he knew of the existence of these three certificates of
deposit just offered in evidence?

Mr. THOMAS. Yes; I believe he did.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did he learn of them, and by what means?
Mr. THOMAS. Probably through that examination.
Senator COTJZENS. Does he examine all of your deposit accounts

when he makes an examination?
Mr. THOMAS. Well, I don't know, Senator Couzens, whether he

examines all of them. I am quite sure they go through the certi-
ficate of deposit register.

Senator COUZENS. They do that differently, then, than in the case
of the ordinary checking account, do they ?

Mr. THOMAS. Oh, I think so; yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. In the case of all banks?
Mr. THOMAS. Of course, as to that I cannot say. But as I recall

they hdve men go through the certificate of deposit register and so
on and, of course, the man doing this particular work balances the
certificates, and I suppose observes names, and so forth. I do re-
member particularly a discussion about whether or not we should
carry the amounts in our published statement, because we at first did
not carry them as such. We did not want to create the impression
that we were inflating our totals or deposits. So from the time the
account was opened in August until this examination we did not
show them in our daily statement at all. We simply carried them
as a memorandum control amount on the general ledger. Then
after this discussion that you mention with Mr. Carroll it was the
concensus of opinion that they should be carried in the CD.'s
representing a deposit liability of the company, just like any other
CD.'s. But up until that time we did not include them in our daily
statement.

Senator COUZENS. HOW did you carry the deposits that you carried
in these other banks for your fiduciary account g How did you carry
those on your statement?

Mr. THOMAS. AS fiduciary accounts.
Senator COUZENS. Deposited in other banks ?
Mr. THOMAS. That is right. At first, you see, we left them out on

both sides of the statement. We did not show the fiduciary accounts
in the bank, and we did not show the segregated balances in our trust
balances. But after that examination we put them both back into
the account.

Senator COUZENS. SO that was in fact a padding of your deposits,
after you put them back in.
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Mr. THOMAS. Well, it was done at the suggestion of the Commis-
sioner.

Senator COTJZENS. I am not saying at whose suggestion it was
done, but that was the fact, wasn't it?

Mr. THOMAS. We purposely did not put them in, in the first place,
so that they would not create that impression.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Thomas, I show you what purports to be a
letter addressed by you to Mr. Muir of the investigating staff of the
committee, dated January 11,1934. Will you look at it and tell me
if you recognize it to be a letter signed and sent by you to Mr. Muir?

Mr. THOMAS (after looking at the letter). Yes; it is.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(A letter dated Jan. 11, 1934, from William J. Thomas, treasurer

of Detroit Trust Co., to H. F. Muir, was marked " Committee Ex-
hibit No. 114, January 31, 1934", and will be found immediately
following where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter just offered in evidence is written on the
letterhead of the Detroit Trust Co. and reads as follows:

JANUABY 11, 1934.
Mr. H. F. Mum,

Senate Investigating Committee, Washington, B.C.
DEAR MB. MUIR : In response to your request I would say that when we opened

our fiduciary accounts with the banks in August of 1931, it was not understood
by us, and I believe neither was it understood by the banks, that those accounts
were entitled to preference in payment as against other deposits in the banks.

The purpose in opening those fiduciary accounts was to segregate trust funds
from company funds. After the bank holiday, namely, February 11, 1933, the
trusts having funds on deposit in these fiduciary accounts, became creditors of
the respective banks and received the same dividends as all other depositors.

Very truly yours,
WILLIAM J. THOMAS, Treasurer.

Now, according to this letter, which you wrote on the eleventh of
this month, it was considered not only by the Detroit Trust Co., but
these other three banks in which these fiduciary funds were deposited,
that these deposit accounts were not entitled to any preference what-
soever in payment as against other deposits in the banks, wasn't it?

Mr. THOMAS. Well, there was no discussion about that at the time
the accounts were opened. That is why I said it was not our under-
standing and I did not think it was the understanding of the banks,
because we did not discuss the matter at all. We simply opened the
acounts to segregate the trust balances, and there was no discussion
at that time that I recall regarding a preference of the account
against some other depositor.

Mr. PECORA. And these trusts became creditors together with all
other depositors in the banks.

Mr. THOMAS. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. AS general creditors, with no preference arising from

the fact that the deposits were those of trust funds.
Mr. THOMAS. NO; I do not think there was any preference.
Mr. PECORA. I want to ask you this, Mr. Thomas, before I leave the

subject of Mr. Carroll's letter of September 11, 1931: I note in this
letter that Examiner Carroll calls attention to the rather severe
losses in the real estate account, and to the fact that as of August
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1931, 503 morgages, on which the Detroit Trust Co. had made loans,
were then in process of foreclosure, and that the face amount 01
those mortgages in process of foreclosure, was $2,738,000. I t was
apparent then that the real estate market in Detroit and its vicinity,
I mean in August of 1931, was in a very serious condition, and that
real-estate values were depreciating rapidly. Isn't that so?

Mr. THOMAS. Yes. I think that was true generally all over the
country.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. And in the face of that condition the Detroit
Trust Co. continued to sell to itself as trustee for those trust funds
participation certificates in those mortgages.

Mr. THOMAS. Well, I don't know whether there were any sales
after that date or not. If sa, I imagine there were very few.

Mr. PECORA. Well, according to an exhibit offered in evidence this
morning, consisting of reports and data compiled by Mr. Van Every,
auditor of the Detroit Trust Co., sales of those participation cer-
tificates were made as late as March 2, 1932, to these trust accounts^
That seems to be the fact, doesn't it?

Mr. THOMAS. Presumably so.
Mr. PECORA. Would you consider that an exercise of sound judg-

ment on the part of the Detroit Trust Co. as trustee for those trust
accounts, to purchase that kind of security for those trust funds?

Mr. THOMAS. Well, it would depend on the actual condition of
those mortgages in back of the participation certificates. As I said
before, it was a very difficult matter to examine every mortgage and
see just what the extent, if any, of the defaults were.

Mr. PECORA. And because it was a difficult matter to do that, it
wasn't done.

Mr. THOMAS. Yes; but
Mr. PECORA (continuing^. And purchases were made by the De-

troit Trust Co. as trustee ox those trust funds from itself as the issuer
of those mortgage-participation certificates, and a charge was made
of 1 percent as an investment fee in those cases.

Mr. THOMAS. Well, that was in just very few cases, I believe,
that we made a charge of 1 percent on the trusts. Of course, I think
perhaps at that very time tney were analyzing the mortgages. You
will remember that we had I think it is something like 25,000 mort-
gages in our care, both company participation and trust mortgages,
totaling about $70,000,000, and it necessarily took some time to make
a complete investigation.

Mr. PECORA. And because of the extent to which the Detroit Trust
Co. had invested in real-estate mortgages, the Trust Co. must have
known and must have been keenly aware of the depreciation going
on during all of that time in real-estate values, that is, during the
years 1930,1931, and 1932.

Mr. THOMAS. I think the company knew as well as anyone else
knew.

Mr. PECORA. And with that knowledge, as trustee it bought from
itself those mortgage-participation certificates, and considered them
good investments for trust funds, did it?

Mr. THOMAS. Well, I don't know. I don't think it would do that
with that knowledge.
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Mr. PECORA. Well, it had the knowledge, didn't it? You have
already admitted that.

Mr. THOMAS. I t was accessible; yes. I don't know whether they
had completed the examination by that time.

Mr. PECORA. I will now resume my examination of Mr. Stone.

TESTIMONY OF BAIPH STONE—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Stone, in the month of May 1932 it appears that
the Detroit Trust Co. underwent another examination by the State
banking authorities. Do you recall tjhat?

Mr. STONE. Yes; I believe so.
Mr. PECORA. And as a result of that examination, which was made

as of the close of business on May 23, 1932, didn't the Trust Co.
receive from the examiner, Mr. H. G. Taylor, a letter, of which I
now show you what purports to be a photostatic copy?

Mr. STONE (after looking at the photostat). The date is blotted out
here by a sticker, but I have no doubt that is correct.

Mr. PECORA. NO ; the date I gave you is the date of the examination,
and that is in the body of the letter.

Mr. STONE. That is right, May 23, 1932.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Is that a copy of a letter received by the

Detroit Trust Co. from Examiner Taylor?
Mr. STONE. Yes, sir; from Examiner H. G. Taylor.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer that photostat in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Photostatic copy of a letter addressed to the Detroit Trust Co. by

H. G. Taylor, examiner of the State of Michigan Department of
Banking, was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 115, Jan. 31, 1934 ",
and will be found immediately following where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The document just received in evidence as committee
exhibit no. 115, on the letterhead of the State of Michigan Depart-
ment of Banking, reads as follows:
DETROIT TRUST CO.,

Fort Street at Shelby, Detroit, Mich.
GENTLEMEN : Following is report of the examination of your institution as of

the close of business May 23, 1982.
(Matters in general discussed with McPherson Browning, president, L, K.

Butler, vice president, and W. J. Thomas, treasurer, during examination.)
Loans and discounts—Advances.—We recommend that credit files be built

up in connection with loans and advances to trusts, with special attention to
extensions which are not amply protected by marketable collateral.

Complete information should be procured as to the liquidating ability of
borrowers, indebtedness and make-up of assets, whereby plans for workout
of lines may be formulated.

Tentative classification is herewith attached.
Mortgages.—Schedule of comments attached.
Other real estate.—$645,321.28 Estimated losses in Other Real Estate.
$54,891.32 Interest additions.
Bonds.—See attached classification.
Reserves.—Reserves have been short by very substantial amounts almost

continuously since our last examination.
A further criticism lies in the fact that certificates of deposit are issued

to First Wayne National Bank and the Detroit Savings Bank under a recipro-
cal deposit arrangement, such liability actually constituting Bills Payable.
This should be listed on statement under proper caption.

Dividends.—In view of possible contingencies in working out the general
assets of the Company, it is very essential that dividends be suspended until
conditions are definitely improved.
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Reserve accounts,—All available earnings should be carried to reserve
accounts.

This letter, together with your reply, should be incorporated in Directors
Minutes, reply to be made on or before August 15th. No detailed report on
lines is requested.

Yours very truly,
H. G. TAYiiOB, EacmMer,

Let me ask you, Mr. Stone, as chairman of the board of the
Detroit Trust Co. at that time, if this letter was brought to the
attention of the board of directors of the Trust Co.

Mr. STONE. I assume it was.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall it?
Mr. STONE. Not as of any particular meeting; no. But it was our

invariable practice.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall whether or not any reply, such as was

requested in this letter, was sent by the Triist Co. to the Michigan
department of banking?

Mr. STONE. There was.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of any such letter that was so sent?
Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Will you produce it, please?
Mr. STONE. Yes. Here it is.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer in evidence the copy of letter

produced by the witness.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(A carbon copy of a letter dated Aug. 2, 1932, addressed to the

Department of Banking, Lansing, Mich., by W. J. Thomas, treasurer
of the Detroit Trust Co., was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 116,
Jan. 31,1934 ", and will be found immediately following where read
by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter just received in evidence as committee
exhibit no. 116, reads as follows:

AUGUST 2, 1932.
DEPARTMENT OF BANKING,

Lansing, Michigan.
(Attention: H. G. Taylor, Examiner.)

GENTLEMEN : We acknowledge receipt tpday of your report of the examina-
tion of our Company as of the close of business May 23, 1982. In this reply we
shall refer to the items as captioned in your report:

Loans, discounts, and advances.—Your recommendation regarding the build-
ing up of credit files in connection with loans and advances to trusts, will be
complied with as far as possible. We shall secure all the information we can
with respect to these borrowers, and will secure detailed financial statements
from as many as will furnish them.

Mortgages.—We have noted your miscellaneous remarks concerning twenty-
eight of our mortgage loans, most of which pertain to delinquent payments.
We will continue to exert every effort to keep payments up to date. Recently
we have augmented our Past Due Department by a staff of outside men whose
duties are solely collecting past due interest, principal, taxes, etc. Results from
this additional force have to date been satisfactory.

Other real estate.—Your estimate of loss in our Other Real Estate Account
is $645,321.28. Our present reserve for losses in other real estate is $500,000,
which reserve will be gradually increased as we continue our daily reserve
accrual.

Bonds.—We have noted your recapitulation of our bond account reflecting
in percentages the ratio of investments in various types of bonds. You have
made no comments or recommendations so we assume no special action on our
part is required.

Reserves.—We have been constantly endeavoring to convert assets into cash
so as to improve our position of liquidity thereby providing sufficient cash
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reserves. We are insisting upon periodical liquidation of collateral loans; as
above stated we are doing everything possible to secure the liquidation of
mortgages and we are liquidating our Company bond account as rapidly as
satisfactory bids are received. Further, we have made application for a loan
from the Reconstruction Finance Corporation, which, if secured, will furnish
us with sufficient cash reserves, and together with the continuous gradual
liquidation of assets will permit the reduction of the deposit which the First
Wayne National Bank and the Detroit Savings Bank have with us, eventually
eliminating the reciprocal deposit arrangement to which you refer.

Dividends.—We have neither accrued nor paid any dividend since April 1st
of this year, and will continue this policy until there is a substantial improve-
ment in our earnings, in which event we will communicate with your office
before paying any further dividend.

Reserve accounts.—As you recommend, all available earnings have been car-
ried to our Reserve Account since April 1, 1932, and this will be continued
unless as stated in the above paragraph increased earnings warrant a change
of policy.

Your report and this reply thereto have been read to our Board of Directors
in regular meeting held August 2, 1932, and have been incorporated in the
minutes.

Trusting this is entirely in order and thanking you for your report, we are
Very truly yours,

.—, Treasurer.
W. J. THOMAS: F.W.

Now, as I read this exhibit, Mr. Stone, did you notice reference
therein, under the caption "Keserves" to the "reciprocal deposit
arrangement" set forth in Mr. Taylor's letter, which has been re-
ceived in evidence and marked " Committee Exhibit No. 115 "?

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Well, apparently, on August 2,1932, when this reply

was sent by the Detroit Trust Co. to Examiner Taylor's letter, the
directors and officers of the Trust Co. had come to the conclusion that
there was a reciprocal deposit arrangement with the First National
Bank, the Peoples Wayne County Bank, and the Detroit Savings
Bank, dating back to those deposits of August 8,1931; isn't that so?

Mr. STONE. Apparently Mr. Thomas used the same words there,
but I do not think we had changed our idea that they were not recip-
rocal accounts.

Mr. PECOKA. Well, now, Mr. Stone, do you think that Mr. Thomas
would employ language, and by the employment of such language
adopt it, if the board and the officers of the Detroit Trust Co. did
not regard that as a reciprocal deposit arrangement?

Mr. STONE. AS a matter of fact, I do not suppose it w«as called,
quite naturally, to anybody's attention. I t was put in the letter be-
cause it was so called by the banking commissioner, as you will see
it was so referred to in his letter.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; it was referred to in this language:
Further criticism lies in the fact that certificates of deposit are issued to

the First Wayne National Bank and the Detroit Savings Bank under a recip-
rocal deposit arrangement, such liability undoubtedly constituting bills payable.

Mr. STONE. I imagine in dictating the reply Mr. Thomas naturally
used the same language. But that did not change the fact.

Senator COUZENS. Well, don't you think in effect they were bills
payable?

Mr. STONE. NO; I do not. They haven't any of the elements of
bills payable.

Mr. PECOKA. Well, now, Examiner Taylor specifically referred to
them as constituting bills payable, didn't he?

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES 5 3 5 7

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And no issue was taken with him in his characteriza-

tion of those certificates of deposit as representing liabilities consti-
tuting bills payable.

Mr. STONE. NO; and he apparently thought of them in that light.
Mr. PECORA. Well
Mr. STONE (continuing). I do not know whether you have a

record of it or not, but these balances in the shape of certificates of
deposit were reduced from time to time.

Mr. PECORA. I beg your pardon?
Mr. STONE. I say, I don't know whether you have a record of it

or not, but the amounts of these certificates of deposit were reduced
from time to time.

Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the facts as to any such
reductions?

Mr. STONE. I think we have a statement of it in our papers here.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Produce it and we will put it into the

record.
Mr. STONE. Mr. Thomas will try to find it.
Senator COTTZENS. While he is finding that paper let me ask you:

How were they reduced ?
Mr. STONE. By the bank presenting the certificates and receiving

payment on them.
Senator COUZENS. Did you request that they present the certifi-

cates?
Mr. STONE. NO ; I don't know the facts about them, but I presume

they came in in the ordinary course of business.
Senator COUZENS. They seem to have been reduced the same as

bills payable were reduced. Of course, ordinarily that doesn't
happen with a certificate of deposit, does it?

Mr. STONE. Oh, yes. Holders of certificates of deposit frequently
bring them in for payment on account and the taking out of new
certificates. I t happens every day.

Senator COUZENS. These did not happen in that way, though, did
they?

Mr. STONE. I think they did.
Mr. PECORA. Will you produce your records to show it?
Mr. THOMAS. Here is a statement showing the balances of the

C.D.'s which the banks bought from us, and the correspond-
ing statement of the balances of those fiduciary accounts. Of
course, they were never the same after the accounts were opened.
I mean the same amount, because we adjusted the fiduciary accounts
daily to the actual aggregate of the cash balances in all the segre-
gated trusts.

Mr. STONE. This is a statement of the First National Bank only
and not of the Detroit Savings Bank, the First National Bank
Tiaving been at this time consolidated with the Peoples Wayne County
Bank. The total of the certificates of deposit issued to the Peoples
Wayne County Bank were $6,700,000, and this statement shows a
deposit of that amount on August 8, and then shows reductions to
4y2 million dollars on February 11,1932.

Mr. PECORA. Will you produce that paper for us?
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Mr. STONE. Yes. (Handing to Mr, Pecora a paper.)
Mr. PECORA. I am going to offer in evidence the memorandum,

produced by the witness, and which is entitled " Detroit Trust Com-
pany, Certificates of Deposit held by the First National Bank in.
Detroit."

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted in evidence,
(A memorandum of Detroit Trust Co., of certificates of deposit

held by the First National Bank in Detroit, was marked " Commit-
tee Exhibit No. 117, Jan. 31, 1934 ", and will be found at the end of
the day's proceedings.)

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Stone, have you any knowledge of the presenta-
tion for paynient by the banks to whom these three certificates of
deposit were issued, which certificates have been marked " Committee
Exhibits 111, 112, and 113 ", I mean of their being presented for
payment?

Mr. STONE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Or that any requests for payment were made by any

of these banks?
Mr. STONE. NO. That would be an administrative detail that

would not come to my attention.
Mr. PECORA. The two certificates of deposit that had been issued

on August 8,1931, respectively, to the Peoples Wayne County Bank
of Detroit and the First National Bank in Detroit, for the respective
amounts of 4% million dollars and $1,700,000, eventually inured
to the benefit or the consolidated bank known as the * First Wayne
County Bank ", didn't they?

Mr. STONE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Have you any schedule similar to the one you have

just produced and which has been marked in evidence as " Committee
Exhibit No. 117 ", relating to any payments on account, made to the
Detroit Savings Bank?

Mr. STONE. NO; there were none.
Mr. PECORA. There were no payments on account made to that

bank.
Mr. STONE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Stone, I want to show you what purports to be

a photostatic copy of a report or statement from the files of the
Detroit Trust Co. bearing date June 1, 1933. Will you look at it
and tell me if you know it to be a copy of such report or statement
so on file in the Detroit Trust Co. records?

Mr. STONE. Yes; I recall that. I t is a statement that was placed
in each trust file where the trust had a balance in the fiduciary ac-
count, to instruct the trust officer in what manner the dividends re-
ceived from time to time from the receiver of the First National
Bank should be computed.

Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence.
Mr. STONE. I t is purely an administrative matter. I do not know

that I can explain the principles upon which the computation was
made. Maybe I could, but it was an administrative matter.

The CHAIRMAN. The document is admitted.
(Photostatic copy of statement from files of the Detroit Trust Co.

dated June 1, 1933, identified by the witness Stone, was received in
evidence and marked " Committee Exhibit No. 118, Jan, 31, 1934.")
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Mr. PECORA. DO you know who prepared this statement which has
just been received in evidence as Committee's Exhibit No. 118 ?

Mr. STONE. NO, I do not; somebody in the office.
Mr. PECORA. I will read it [reading] :

JUNE 1, 1938.
On February 11, 1933, the last day of bank activity prior to the so-called

:Bank Holiday declared by Governor Oomstock, the Detroit Trust Company had
two bank accounts bearing the designation " Detroit Trust Company Fiduciary
Account" and aggregating $3,621,449.52. One of them was carried in the First
National Bank, Detroit,, and amounted to $3,121,449.52 while the other, in the
Detroit Savings Bank, had a balance of $500,000.

Immediately after the closing of the banks, every effort was made to release
funds so that the distress through lack of money might be minimized. In this
connection, all the banks of Detroit, Members of the Detroit Clearing House
Association, (Detroit Trust Company also) agreed between themselves that 5%
could be paid, with safety on all deposit balances. This agreement was carried
out and while some delay was encountered, the First National Bank, Detroit,
paid 5% of the Fiduciary Account to the Detroit Trust Company on February
28, 1933. This payment amounted to $156,^72.47. The Detroit Savings Bank,
however, claimed an offset and refused to pay the Detroit Trust Company the
425,000.00 which otherwise would have been paid. Because of surrounding
•conditions, this $25,000.00 was advanced by the Detroit Trust Company and a
full 5% of the February 11, 1933, balance was distributed to the trusts
segregated as " Fiduciary."

Later on the banks decided to disburse another 5% and on March 22, 1933,
the First National Bank, Detroit, again paid $156,072.48 to the Detroit Trust
^Company on the Fiduciary Account. No change had occurred in the attitude
of the Detroit Savings Bank and again the Detroit Trust Company advanced
$25,000.00 so that all trusts segregated as "Fiduciary" could disburse an
additional 5%.

On May 17, 1933, a payment of 30% amounting to $946,650.19 was received
from the First National Bank, Detroit, on said Fiduciary Account. It will be
noted that this is in excess of 30% of the balance as of February 11, 1933.
This excess is caused by the bank having credited the Fiduciary Account with
interest to the beginning of the moratorium. Meanwhile, no change had oc-
curred in the attitude of the Detroit Savings Bank which still refused to make
•a disbursement against the Detroit Trust Company Fiduciary Account. In
order to keep the record straight, it was decided that the Detroit Trust Com-
pany should be reimbursed for the funds advanced; namely, $50,000.00, and this
-decision was put into effect at once, the remainder, $896,650.19, being turned
over on a pro rata basis to the trusts carried in the Fiduciary Accounts.

I do not think it is necessary to read the balance of it. My pur-
pose in reading it up to this point was to call your attention to the
attitude of the Detroit Savings Bank with regard to its claim of
offset.

The CHAIRMAN. From what sum were those certificates reduced?
Mr. STONE. I think they were reduced from $6,700,000 to four and

a half millions. The total was $6,700,000. Payments of $2,200,000
were made upon it, reducing it to four and a half millions.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Stone, I want to show you what purport to be
photostatic reproductions of five certificates of deposit issued by the
Detroit Trust Co., four of them to the Ford Motor Co., payable to the
Ford Motor Co., and the fifth one, in the sum of $2,500, payable on
demand to the First National Bank of Detroit. Will you look at
them and tell me if you recognize them as being true and correct
copies of certificates oi deposit issued at the dates mentioned on those
copies, in the amounts thereof and to the parties named?

Mr. STONE. They are evidently on our form. I have no personal
knowledge about them, but I^should say they are on our forms.
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Mr. PECORA. I offer them in evidence; and I would like to have
them separately marked, and will ask that they be marked in chrono-
logical order.

The CHAIRMAN. Let them be admitted.
(Photostatic copy of certificate of deposit dated Aug. 2, 1929, pay-

able on demand to the Ford Motor Co. in the sum of $1,000,000, was
received in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 119, Jan. 81,
1934.")

(Photostatic copy of certificate of deposit dated Aug. 13,1928, pay-
able on demand to the Ford Motor Co. in the sum of $300,000, was
received in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 120, Jan. 81,
1934.")

(Photostatic copy of certificate of deposit dated Aug. 13,1928, pay-
able on demand to the Ford Motor Co. in the sum of $200,000, was
received in evidence and marked " Committee Exhibit No. 121, Jan»
81, 1934.")

(Photostatic copy of certificate of deposit dated Sept. 11, 1929y
payable on demand to the Ford Motor Co. in the sum of $1,000,000,
was received in evidence and marked " Committee Exhibit No. 122,
Jan. 81,1934.")

(Photostatic copy of certificate of deposit dated Dec. 29,1932, pay-
able on demand to the First National Bank of Detroit in the sum of
$2,500,000, was received in evidence and marked "Committee Ex-
hibit No. 123, Jan. 81, 1934.")

Mr. PECORA. These certificates of deposit have been marked in evi-
dence as exhibits nos. 119, 120, 121, 122, and 123, respectively. Are
you familiar, Mr. Stone, with the transactions represented by these
five certificates of deposit?

Mr. STONE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Are you, Mr. Thomas?
Mr. THOMAS. I remember the withdrawal of those amounts.
Mr. PECORA. In chronological order, the first one of these certifi-

cates of deposit marked in evidence as " Exhibit 119" is dated
August 2,1929, and is payable on demand to the Ford Motor Co. in
the sum of $1,000,000.

The next one, marked in evidence as "Exhibit 120", is dated
August 13,1928, made payable on demand to the Ford Motor Co. in-
the sum of $300,000.

The next one, dated August 13, 1928, made payable on demand to
the Ford Motor Co. in the sum of $200,000, is marked as " Exhibit
121."

The fourth one, marked in evidence as " Exhibit 122 ", is dated
September 11,1929, and made payable on demand to the Ford Motor
Co. in the sum of $1,000,000.

And the fifth one, marked " Exhibit No. 123 ", is dated December
29,1932, and made payable on demand to the First National Bank of
Detroit in the sum of $2,500,000.

I notice, Mr. Thomas, that the amount of the last certificate of
deposit, namely, $2,500,000, corresponds to the aggregate amount of
the. other four certificates of deposit. Is there any relationship
between this last certificate of deposit and the other four?

Mr. THOMAS. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. Just look at them carefully and search your recollec-

tion, if you will.
Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES 5 3 6 1

Mr. THOMAS. All I know is that these certificates were cashed on
the 29th day of December 1932.

Mr. PECORA. By the Ford Motor Co. ?
Mr. THOMAS. Yes; with instructions to us—they simply concern

CD.'s—to transfer the proceeds to the First National Bank.
Mr. PECORA. The First National Bank of Detroit?
Mr. THOMAS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And that was done?
Mr. THOMAS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW I want to show you what purports to be a photo-

static reproduction of a deposit slip showing a deposit in the First
National Bank, of Detroit, Mich., on December 29, 1932, of $2,500,-
000 and interest of $6,801, making a total of $2,506,801, which is at-
tached to what purports to be a photostatic copy of a letter addressed
to the Ford Motor Co., attention of Mr. D. J . Craig, assistant treas-
urer, by A. H. Rupp, cashier of the First National Bank of Detroit.
Will you look at those photostatic copies of the deposit slip and
the accompanying letter?

Mr. THOMAS, x es.
Mr. PECORA. IS it apparent to you that that deposit slip refers to

the $2,500,000 sent by the Detroit Trust Co. on December 29, 1932,
to be deposited to the credit of the Ford Motor Co. in the First
National Bank of Detroit?

Mr. THOMAS. Of course, we had nothing to do with making these
deposit tickets. These were prepared by the First National Bank.
We do not know what instructions they had from the Ford Motor
Co.

Mr. PECORA. I know that; but the Detroit Trust Co. did send to
the First National Bank of Detroit $2,500,000, which the Ford Motor
Co. required in cashing those four certificates of deposit?

Mr. THOMAS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. On December 29,1932; is that right?
Mr. THOMAS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact this last certificate of deposit is-

sued by the Detroit Trust Co. for $2,500,000, payable on demand
to the First National Bank of Detroit, was issued to that bank be-
cause that bank presented in behalf of the Ford Motor Co. these
other four certificates of deposit for cashing, did it not ?

Mr. THOMAS. Of course we do not know whether that is the same
money, but we got the same amount on the same date from the bank.

Mr. PECORA. Did you get the same money from the First National
Bank of Detroit?

Mr. THOMAS. We must have, or we would not have given them
that c.d. for two and a half millions.

Mr. PECORA. Did not the First National Bank of Detroit give you
that $2,500,000 in order to enable the Detroit Trust Co. to cash
the four certificates of deposit aggregating that amount which had
been presented by the Ford Motor Co. ?

Mr. THOMAS. I don't think so. I think we had a sufficient cash
at that time to pay those c.d.'s.

Mr. PECORA. What was the reason for the issuance, as you recall it,,
of the certificate of deposit for $2^500,000 on December 29, 1932?

Mr. THOMAS. The reason for issuing it was because we got that
deposit from the bank on that date.
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Mr. PECORA. IS that all you recall about it?
Mr. THOMAS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PEOORA. YOU have no other knowledge of the transaction?
Mr. THOMAS. NO, sir; I have not.
Senator COTXZENS. Have you any evidence here to the effect that

you had sufficient money to pay-those Ford Motor Co. certificates of
deposit at the time they were presented?

Mr. THOMAS. That was December 1932?
Mr. PECORA. December 29, 1932.
Senator COUZENS. Which was just before the crash.
Mr. THOMAS. The only statement I have is of December 31, 1932,

in which we show total cash on deposit in banks of six and one half
millions.

Senator COUZENS. Where was that cash?
Mr. THOMAS. The First Wayne National Bank. We had three

or four accounts there; Detroit Savings Bank, a small balance in
the commercial account in addition to our fiduciary account; New
York Trust Co.; Bankers Trust Co.; Continental Illinois Bank &
Trust Co., and sundry small accounts.

Senator COUZENS. Of that six and one half million dollars that
you said you had on hand on December 31, 1932, what proportion
belonged to the fiduciary department?

Mr. THOMAS. $3,800,000.
Senator COUZENS. That is all the fiduciary balance you had on

December 31, 1932?
Mr. THOMAS. Yes, sir; according to this statement.
Senator COUZENS. SO if you cashed those Ford Motor Co. cer-

tificates of deposit, assuming that you had the same balance on hand
on December 29, you would have been practically stripped, would
you not, if you had not got that two and a half million dollars from
the First National Bank? (After a pause.) Is your answer yes?

Mr. THOMAS. Yes. That is, our cash would have been down to a
very low point, our company cash.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, when you said, in answer to Sen-
ator Couzens' question, that the amount of fiduciary accounts in-
cluded in the cash on hand in another bank was only three million
-eight hundred thousand-odd dollars, were you not in error ?

Mr. THOMAS. The First Wayne National Bank, fiduciary account,
$3,876,000.

Mr. PECORA. HOW about the deposit in the fiduciary account in the
Detroit Savings Bank?

Mr. THOMAS. That is right. That was not included.
Mr. PECORA. That makes $4,376,130.21 as the actual1 amount?
Mr. THOMAS. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. SO, in effect, you did not have the money to pay

the Ford Motor Co. certificates of deposit on the date of presentation?
Mr. THOMAS. Before answering that I would like to have a state-

ment of condition on the date
. Mr. PECORA. I will give you what purports to be a photostatic re-
production of statement of condition as of December 31, 1932, taken
from the general journal of the Detroit Trust Co.

Mr. THOMAS. That is the one I have. I mean, the date the certi-
ficates were paid.
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Mr. PECORA. I have not one on December 29.
Mr. THOMAS. I do not know what fluctuation there may have been

in our cash during that period.
Mr. PECORA. Here is a photostatic reproduction from the general

journal of statement of condition of the Detroit Trust Co. as
of December 29, 1932, which shows that the deposits of fiduciary
funds or trust accounts on that date amounted to $3,961,126.92 in
the First Wayne National Bank and $500,000 in the Detroit Sav-
ings Bank, or a total on that date of $4,461,126.92.

Mr. THOMAS. That is right; out of a total of $7,260,000. So the
condition was a little better on that date than it was as of the end
of the year.

Mr. PECORA. I t shows cash on hand in banks December 29, 1932,
over and above the deposits representing trust funds or trust ac-
counts, was $2,798,874?

Mr. THOMAS. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. SO that if it had not been for this certificate of

deposit that you got on December 29, 1932, from the First National
Bank of Detroit, your cash would have been almost entirely depleted
by the cashing of these four certificates of deposit of the Ford
Motor Co.?

Mr. THOMAS. I t would have been down to approximately $200,000.
Mr. PECORA. Was not that the reason for obtaining this deposit

from the First National Bank of Detroit?
Mr. THOMAS. We did not solicit it. The bank may have had that

in mind when they deposited that amount with us.
Mr. PECORA. The First National Bank of Detroit?
Mr. THOMAS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. May have had what in mind?
Mr. THOMAS. The fact that they wanted to make the deposit so

that we would have additional working capital.
Mr. PECORA. Well, was the First National Bank of Detroit in

possession of complete knowledge of the financial condition of the
Detroit Trust Co. on December 29,1932?

Mr. THOMAS. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. That would have been necessary in order to have

impelled the First National Bank of Detroit to make that deposit
if, as you say, it was not solicited by the Trust Co.

Mr. THOMAS. Well, I think perhaps when those certificates of
the Ford Motor Co. were cashed and the money was transferred to
the bank

Mr. PECORA. The First National Bank?
Mr. THOMAS. The First National Bank—I don't know what use

they were going to put it to. If they had additional cash come in
to them that day, there is no reason why they should not redeposit
with us rather than keep it on deposit with themselves.

Senator COUZENS. That augmented the total deposits, did it not?
Or at least it did not diminish the deposits in the Detroit Trust Co.?

Mr. THOMAS. NO.
Senator COUZENS. But augmented the deposits in the First Na-

tional?
Mr. THOMAS. No; I do not think it would after they sent the

money over to us and purchased our certificates of deposit.
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Senator COUZENS. The certificates of deposit they took out from
you would not diminish their deposits, would they?

Mr. PECORA. I t would enhance their deposits, would it not?
Senator COUZENS. NO. I t would just make the difference in

moneys in other banks.
Mr. THOMAS. That is right.
Senator COUZENS. SO it did not diminish the deposits in the De-

troit Trust Co., because you got back the amount from the First
National.

Mr. THOMAS. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. SO that they were then, presumably, on a parity ?
Mr. THOMAS. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. In the case of the First National, however, the

deposits would be augmented to the extent of the Ford Motor Co.'s
deposits of those certificates, would they not?

Mr. THOMAS. Yes; I think that is right, unless Ford, of course,
drew the money out from them again.

Senator COUZENS. We are only talking about the transactions you
know about.

Mr. THOMAS. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. Apparently he did not take it out. Otherwise

they would not have put it back into your trust company, as you
Tiave just suggested.

Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a printed statement
of condition, as of September 30, 1932, of the First NationalBank,
Detroit. Will you look at it and tell me if you have seen a copy
of it before?

Mr. THOMAS. Are you questioning Mr. Stone or me?
Mr. PECORA. NO ; you, Mr. Thomas.
Mr. THOMAS (after examining document). I do not recall having

:seen it.
Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with it, Mr. Stone?
Mr. STONE. NO, sir; I am not.
Mr. PEOORA. Mr. Stone, as one of the directors of the Detroit

Bankers Co., do you mean to say that you did not receive, or see and
examine the reports of statement of condition issued periodically
by the biggest banking unit of that group, namely, the First National
Bank, Detroit?

Mr. STONE. The directors of the Bankers Co. received combined
statements, and I think they did receive statements of the unit banks;

Mr. PEOORA. That is one of the statements of one of those unit
banks, is it not?

Mr. STONE. Yes; it is.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are not looking at a copy of that statement for

the first time now, are you, Mr. Stone ?
Mr. STONE. I cannot state with actual knowledge whether I have

tseen this statement. I can only say that I presume I did. I presume
it was mailed, at any rate, around to all the directors.

Mr. PECORA. What is the amount of total deposits indicated in
that statement which you have in your hand, as of September 30,
1932?

Mr. STONE. $43,167,685.05.
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Mr. PECORA. What is the number indicated therein of their time
deposit accounts?

Mr. STONE. I t is stated here as over 600,000 accounts.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I show you what purports to be a printed copy

<otf a statement of condition of the same bank as of December 31,
1982. Will you look at it and tell me if you are familiar with that?

Mr. STONE (after examining document). The same answer. I
presume I have seen it.

Mr. PECORA. That is a statement of condition at a date 3 months
subsequent to the statement of condition to which the first report
relates.

Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What is the total amount of deposits indicated by

ithe statement of condition as of December 31,1932?
Mr. STONE. $423,357,897.44.
Mr. PECORA. What is the number of deposit accounts?
Mr. STONE. Over 500,000 accounts.
Mr. PECORA. That is 100,000 less in number than the number re-

ported as of 3 months previous?
Mr. STONE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. With a reduction of around $7,000,000 in the deposits.
Mr. STONE. Yes; a trifle under $7,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. Does that indicate to you that between September

and December 1932 steps were being taken by the First National
JBank, Detroit, to bolster up its deposit statement?

Mr. STONE. No; I do not see that. I t indicates 100,000 accounts
-were withdrawn, amounting to a little under $7,000,000.

Mr. PECORA. Does it indicate that by December 1932, as compared
with the condition shown to exist in September 1932, a situation
liad arisen that suggested the advisability of the First National
JBank, Detroit, doing something to bolster up its resources?

Mr. STONE. I would not understand so. At least I do not know
on what such a supposition would be based.

Mr. PECORA. Well, on the condition of affairs, plus the issuance
<>f this certificate of deposit of $2,500,000 that has last been offered
in evidence.

Mr. STONE. $2,500,000 out of total deposits of $423,000,000?
Mr. PECORA. $2,500,000 would be a contribution to keeping up the

appearance, of strength, would it hot?
Mr. STONE. I should not think so, in a bank of that size. Two and

a half million dollars is a common transaction.
Mr. PECORA. DO you happen to know, as a director of the Detroit

Bankers Co., which owned practically all the capital stock of the First
National Bank, Detroit, that on the 3d of January 1933 the Ford
Motor Co. withdrew from its deposit account in the First National
Bank, Detroit, $5,869,000?

Mr. STONE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do hot know that?
Mr; STONE. NO, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you know what the deposits were in February

1933, Mr. Stone?
Mr. STONE. Of the First National?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
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Mr. STONE. NO, sir; I do not. I was not an officer at that time.
The CHAIRMAN. I knew you were not an officer, but I thought

perhaps you might know it. They were $378,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Thomas, will you look at these photostatic copies

of what purport to be four certificates of deposit issued by the Detroit
Trust Co., payable to the Ford Motor Co. on demand, each one dated
December 29, 1932, and made for the following respective sums:
$1,000,000, $1,000,000, $300,000, $200,000. Tell me if you recognize
them as being copies of certificates of deposit so issued by the Detroit
Trust Co. to the order of the Ford Motor Co.

Mr. THOMAS (after examining papers). Yes; I would say they
were.

Mr. PECORA. YOU recognize them ?
Mr. THOMAS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I offer them in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let them be admitted.
(The copies of four certificates of deposit issued by Detroit Trust

Co., payable to Ford Motor Co., dated Dec. 29, 1932, were marked,
collectively," Committee Exhibit No. 124, January 31,1934," received
in evidence and the same will be found at the conclusion of today's
proceedings.)

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Thomas, were these certificates of deposit that
have just been marked in evidence "Committee Exhibit 124" actu-
ally issued on the date which they bear, namely, December 29,1932?

Mr. THOMAS. They should have been.
Mr. PECORA. Were they? We know they should have been.
Mr. THOMAS. SO far as I know.
Mr. PECORA. Will you look at this reproduction of the audit record

of certificate of deposit register of the Detroit Trust Co. and tell me
if you recognize it to be a true and correct duplicate or photostatic
reproduction of such audit record [exhibiting a paper to the witness] ?

Mr. THOMAS (after examining paper). Yes; it appears to be.
Mr. PECORA. is there anything on that audit record that you have

looked at which indicates that on January 3, 1933, there were de-
posits made to the credit of the Ford Motor Co. aggregating
$2,500,000?

Mr. THOMAS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Those deposits are represented by certificates of

deposit, are they not?
Mr. THOMAS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO they not correspond to these four certificates of

deposit that have been marked in evidence as " Committee's Ex-
hibit No. 124"?

Mr. THOMAS. In amounts, you mean?
Mr. PECORA. In amounts and in every other way.
Mr. THOMAS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Does not that indicate that although these four cer-

tificates of deposit are dated December 29, 1932, they were not
actually issued until January 3, 1933, and were dated back to De-
cember 29, 1932 ?

Mr. THOMAS. Yes; it does.
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Mr. PECORA. Why was that done, Mr. Thomas?
Mr. THOMAS. I don't believe I can tell you.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were the treasurer of the trust company on those

dates, and you say you cannot tell me about that?
Mr. THOMAS. I certainly cannot. I do not know why they would

be dated December 29, if they were not issued on that date, unless
we were informed that the deposit was to be made with us on the
third, and we dated them that date for interest purposes.

Mr. PECORA. That is exactly what you did do, is it not?
Mr. THOMAS. I t may have oeen.
Mr. PECORA. Why was that done?
Mr. THOMAS. I presume so that there would be a correct computa-

tion of interest.
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't it done so that the Ford Motor Co. would not

lose a single penny in interest on its deposit account in connection
with the accommodations it had lent itself to, to both the Detroit
Trust Co. and the First National Bank, Detroit?

Mr. THOMAS. I do not know that.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do not know that.
Mr. THOMAS. I dp not think, to my knowledge, that the Ford

Motor Co. was ever solicited in this transaction at all, as far as mak-
ing the withdrawal or the deposit is concerned. As far as I know
the Ford Motor Co. sent these certificates in to be cashed on the
29th of December.

Mr. PECORA. Sent which certificates in to be cashed?
Mr. THOMAS. The ones that were cashed.
Mr. PECORA. Those are the ones already in evidence.
Mr. THOMAS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Then, on January 3,1933, these certificates of deposit

last offered in evidence were issued by the Detroit Trust Co., pay-
able on demand to the Ford Motor Co., for the aggregate amount of
$2,500,000, and dated back to December 29,1932, were they not?

Mr. THOMAS. Yes; for interest purposes.
Mr. PECORA. Why should the Ford Motor Co. get interest from

December 29, if all these transactions were in good faith ?
Mr. THOMAS. I do not know that I can answer that, unless they

had an arrangement with the bank whereby the bank did not pay
them interest on their deposit while they had the proceeds of it.

Mr. PECORA. With what officer of the bank would such an ar-
rangement be made?

Mr. THOMAS. I t would probably be the cashier.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about the president?
Mr. THOMAS. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. IS Mr. Browning here?
Mr. BROWNING. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Would you come forward, please, Mr. Browning?

He has not been sworn. I will ask that Mr. Browning be sworn.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Browning, you solemnly swear that you will

tell the truth, the whole truth2 and nothing but the truth regarding
the matters now under investigation by the commitee, so help you
God?

Mr. BROWNING. I do.
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TESTIMONY OF McPHEBSON BROWNING, P&ESIDENT DETROIT
TRUST CO., DETEOIT, MICH.

Mr. PECORA. Give your full name, address, and business or occu-
pation.

Mr. BROWNING. McPherson Browning, president Detroit Trust
Co.; home address, 2940 Iroquois Avenue, Detroit.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Browning, how long have you been connected
with the Detroit Trust Co. in any capacity whatsoever ?

Mr. BROWNING. Since 1906.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have been in its service continuously since that

time?
Mr. BROWNING. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Right up to the present time ?
Mr. BROWNING. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When did you become the president of the Detroit

Trust Co.?
Mr. BROWNING- In 1927.
Mr. PECORA. And served continuously as such?
Mr. TJROWNING. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And are still the president?
Mr. BROWNING. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I have noticed you have been in attendance at the

hearings before this committee held yesterday and today. I presume
you have heard the testimony that has been given at those sessions
by the preceding witnesses, Mr. Stone and Mr. Thomas.

Mr. BROWNING. I have.
Mr. PECORA. Have you heard the testimony they have given this

afternoon with regard to the certificates of deposit that have been
put in evidence here?

Mr. BROWNING. I got most of it, I think. Sometimes I could not
quite understand.

Mr. PECORA. Can you throw any more light on the transactions
evidenced by those certificates of deposit than either Mr. Stone or
Mr. Thomas has?

Mr. BROWNING. NO; I cannot, Mr. Pecora. My first knowledge
of the transaction wasi after it had taken place, when Mr. Thomas
told me of the transactions.

Mr. PECORA. What did he tell you about it?
Mr. BROWNING. He told me that the Ford Motor Co. had with-

drawn the $2,500,000 of certificates of deposit; that the First Na-
tional Bank had made a deposit with us for a like amount; and that
afterward the First National Bank had cashed its certificate of
deposit, and the Ford Motor Co. had placed the deposit back with
the Trust Co.

Mr. PECORA. Did he say on what date the Ford Motor Co. had
placed its $2,500,000 deposit back with the Trust Co.?

Mr. BROWNING. I do not remember that; no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I t appears, according to the four certificates of deposit

last offered in evidence, that that was done on January 3, 1933.
Mr. BROWNING.. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. But those certificates of deposit issued by the Trust

Co. were dated back to December 29,1932.
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Mr. BROWNING. Yes; so I have heard you say.
Mr. PECORA. And that entitled the Ford Motor Co. to interest on

the deposit from December 29, 1932, although on that date it had
drawn out, according to these other certificates of deposit, $2,500,000,
and it deposited it in the First National Bank, Detroit. Is not
that so?

Mr. BROWNING. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Then why were these last four certificates of deposit

issued on January 3, 1933, dated back to December 29, 1932?
Mr. BROWNING. This afternoon is the first time that I have heard

that fact mentioned, as to the dating back of the certificates.
Mr. PECORA. Can you not think of any explanation as to why it

was done?
Mr. BROWNING. NO, sir; except what appears on its face. I t was

so the Ford Motor Co. would draw interest from December 29. I
can think of no other explanation.

Mr. PECORA. What circumstances would entitle the Ford Motor
Co. to draw interest from December 29, 1932, if on that date there
was a withdrawal in good faith of its deposit funds to that amount
from the Detroit Trust Co. and a deposit in the First National
Bank, Detroit?

Mr. BROWNING. Mr. Pecora, I do not know. As I say, I knew
nothing of the transaction. I do not know the reasons for the
transaction. I knew of it after it had occurred and had been com-
pleted. The reasons for it I do not know.

Mr. PECORA. I t was rather an extraordinary transaction, or
series of transactions, was it not?

Mr. BROWNING. Well
Mr. PECORA. Or would you say that they were not extraordinary,

because they were in keeping with the practices and customs of the
trust company?

Mr. BROWNING. NO; I would not say in keeping with the prac-
tices of the trust company, but I do think that over the end of the
year there are very apt to be transactions

Mr. PECORA. For what reason? Tell us frankly.
Mr. BROWNING. Sometimes for tax reasons.
Mr. PECORA. What was the reason for these« extraordinary trans-

actions over the end of the year?
Mr. BROWNING. Sometimes for tax purposes.
Mr. PECORA. Were these transactions in that category?
Mr. BROWNING. I have no idea, sir.
Mr. PECORA. For what other reasons would these transactions

occur over the end of the year?
Mr. BROWNING. Of course, if I may say* this, I have read the tes-

timony regarding similar circumstances that opcurred with the
Guardian Group. I have read their testimony. That is the only
other reason I can think of.

Mr. PECORA. That other reason was for window-dressing purposes,
was it not?

Mr. BROWNING. I did not understand it so.
Mr. PECORA. What did you understand it to be, if you read that

testimony?
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Mr. BROWNING. AS I understand the testimony, it was so the Ford
Motor Co. would not show such aJarge amount of cash on hand in
its annual statement.

Mr. PECORA, But the Ford Motor Co. did show that cash on hand,
by having it taken out of the Detroit Trust Co. on December 29 and
on the same day deposited to its credit in the First National Bank,
Detroit. Isn't that so ?

Mr. BROWNING. Mr. Pecora, what was done with that money after
it got to the First National Bank, of course, I do not know.

Mr. PECORA. DO not these various certificates of deposit put in
evidence here this afternoon suggest the reason, Mr. Browning?

Mr. BROWNING, NO, sir. Frankly, I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are just as much in the dark about the reason for

it as you were before you heard this testimony this afternoon ?
Mr. BROWNING. I am; yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Did the holidays have anything to do with it?
Mr. BROWNING. Oh, no; no, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Christmas and New Year coming together?
Mr. BROWNING. Except, of course, this was an end-of-the-year

transaction.
Senator COUZENS. What officer in the Trust Co. would be likely

to arrange this sort of transaction?
Mr. BROWNING. Mr. Thomas.
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Thomas states that he does not know any-

thing about why it happened this way. Who does know, in the
Trust Co., why it happened this way?

Mr. BROWNING. Senator, I do not believe anyone would know if
Mr. Thomas did not know. As I understand it, the arrangements
for withdrawal was made with him.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Thomas says it must have been with some other
officer of the bank.

Mr. BROWNING. Some officer of the bank?
Mr. PECORA. Of the Trust Co.
Mr. THOMAS. Oh, no. Your question was, What officer of the

bank handled it?
Senator COUZENS. If you handled it for the Trust Co, what did

you know about why it was done this way?
Mr. THOMAS. Just what I have said.
Senator COUZENS. What was it ?
Mr. THOMAS, That we simply got the instructions to cash those

certificates of deposit and transfer the funds over to the First Na-
tional. You indicated that the Ford Motor Co. was doing it for
window dressing.

Senator COUZENS. Oh, no.
Mr. PECORA. NO.
Senator COUZENS. That is a mistake.
Mr. THOMAS. I understood that. There would not be any object

in their withdrawing it if they were trying to bolster our deposits.
Senator COUZENS. NO; but we have had no explanation from anj

officer of the Detroit Trust Co. as to why these certificates of deposit
were dated December 29, when the money was not redeposited until
January 3,1933. Can no officer here explain that?

Mr. THOMAS. Not any more than I have explained.
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Mr. PECORA. Your explanation does not explain, does it? What
you call an explanation is not an explanation.

Mr. THOMAS. I do not know any more about it than that, unless,
as I said, if the bank arranged with the Ford Motor Co. not to pay
them interest on their deposit, I can see why we would date those
back to December 29.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know how much the Detroit Trust Co. lost by
way of interest that it credited to the deposit account of the Ford
Motor Co. for the period between December 29,1932, and January S,
1933?

Mr. THOMAS. I do not.
Mr. PECORA. I understand it figures up to over $1,000, at the rate

of 3% percent. The Detroit Trust Co. was not making a present to
anybody of that sum, was it, of its own volition?

Senator COTJZENS (after a pause). Can you tell me when that 2y2
million was withdrawn by the First National ? You know the First
National put in 2y2 million dollars on December 29, 1932?

Mr. THOMAS. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. When was that withdrawn?
Mr. THOMAS. I think it was withdrawn when we received the de-

posit back from the Ford Motor Co.
Senator COUZEKS. That would be January 3 ?
Mr. THOMAS. Yes, sir.
Senator COTJZENS. SO in effect your record would show 2% million

dollars from the Ford Motor Co. as of December 29, 1932, and 2%
million dollars from the First National Bank as of January 1, 1933,
when you issued your statement, so that your deposits would be
padded 2y2 million dollars?

Mr. THOMAS. Oh, no.
Senator COUZENS. Then why not?
Mr. THOMAS. Because the 2y2 million from the Ford Motor Co.

and the First National Bank were not both included on our state-
ment in any 1 day.

Senator COTJZENS. According to the certificates of deposit it did.
You would not have certificates of deposit out in the public's hands
showing a deposit as of December 29, 1932, when there was no such
deposit, would you ?

Mr. THOMAS. NO ; I don't think they were out in the public's hands,
because the record indicates, the record shows, that they were not in
the statement of the company until January 3.

Senator COUZENS. The enect was, though, that when the Ford
Motor Co. had these certificates of deposit on January 3,1933, which
it is assumed is the day they received them, they had a record in
their hand at that time showing that they had 2y2 million dollars
from the Detroit Trust Co. on December 29, did they not?

Mr. THOMAS. Well, you see, these are dated the 29th, but I do not
think the record would show it. I do not think they would record
it in their books as of December 29,

Senator COUZENS. I am not talking about their books. The actual
possession of a CD. dated December 29,1932, and their possession on
the 1st day of January 1933, or the first week, would be substantial
proof that they had that amount of money in the Detroit Trust Co.
on December 29,1932, would it not?
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Mr. THOMAS. Maybe so, but I don't think they had the certificates
in their hands until January 3.

Senator COUZENS. Well, I say, on January 3,1933, when they had
these certificates in their possession, the mere possession of those
certificates was evidence that they had that money there on December
29,1932, was it not?

Mr. THOMAS. Presumably so.
Senator COUZENS. What is your answer?
Mr. THOMAS. Presumably so; yes.
Mr. BROWNING. May I see the certificate of deposit under discus-

sion?
Mr. PECORA. Certainly [handing document to Mr. Browning].
Senator COUZENS. Who signed that?
Mr. PECORA. Who signed those last four certificates of deposit

offered in evidence?
Mr. THOMAS. Signed by Bruce Morehouse, the CD. teller, and

Mr. Thunnan.
Mr. PECORA. Who was Mr. Thurman?
Mr. THOMAS. An assistant treasurer.
Mr. PECORA. Did Mr. Thurman, Mr. Thomas, issue these four cer-

tificates of deposit last offered in evidence on your instructions?
You were his immediate superior?

Mr. THOMAS. I was his superior, but I do not recall that I specifi-
cally instructed him to issue those certificates. They may have come
into the CD. cage. No, this is the issuance of the certificates?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. THOMAS. Well, I do not recall whether I instructed him to or

not. When we got the deposit back from the Ford Motor Co. it
would come into the cage possibly or to Mr. Thurman, and he would
issue the certificates.

Mr. PECORA. According to the evidence so far presented here about
these transactions, it appears that some time in 1928 and in 1929 the
Ford Motor Co. deposited sums aggregating 2y2 million dollars in
the Detroit Trust Co., for which it received four certificates of de-
posit aggregating that amount, which have been offered in evidence.
I t further appears from the evidence that on December 29, 1932,
those four certificates of deposit were presented for payment in be-
half of the Ford Motor Co. to the Detroit Trust Co. by the First
National Bank, Detroit.

Mr. THOMAS. I don't think they were presented by the First Na-
tional Bank. I think they were presented by the Ford Motor Co.

Mr. PECORA. Well, they were deposited by the Ford Motor Co.
in the First National Bank, Detroit, weren't they?

Mr. THOMAS. Not to my knowledge. As far as I know, they were
sent to the Detroit Trust Co. to be cashed.

Mr. PECORA. By whom?
Mr. THOMAS. Ford Motor Co.
Mr. PECORA. And did the Detroit Trust Co. cash them?
Mr. THOMAS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And did it cash them out of funds amounting to

$2,500,000 that it received on that same day from the First National
Bank, Detroit?

Mr. THOMAS. Not necessarily out of the samp funds.
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Mr. PECORA. Well, it could not have cashed them unless it received
those funds, could it?

Mr. THOMAS. I believe so.
Mr. PECORA. YOU believe so?
Mr. THOMAS. According to the statement we had $2,700,000 cash,

on hand.
Senator COUZENS. When you paid those certificates you withdrew:

the money from somewhere to pay them. From where did you with-
draw it if you did not withdraw it from the First National Bank?

Mr. THOMAS. That is probably where we did withdraw it, but the
question was whether it was the same funds.

Senator COUZENS. I t would not have been otherwise, because you
did not have that amount of money in the First National Bank
at that time.

Mr. THOMAS. Well, we had a total of $2,700,000,1 believe, on that
date.

Senator COUZENS. Yes; but a large part of it was fiduciary trust
funds.

Mr. THOMAS. Not of that amount; no. That was in addition to
the fiduciary accounts.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Browning, while you are on the stand let me ask
you who is the chairman of the board of the Detroit Trust Co. now %

Mr. BROWNING. Mr. Harry J . Fox.
Mr. PECORA. And when did he become chairman of the board?
Mr. BROWNING. December, either 1st or 11th, I don't recollect.
Mr. PECORA. December of what year?
Mr. BROWNING. Of 1933.
Mr. PECORA. That is within the past month or so?
Mr. BROWNING. Within the last 2 months; yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, you knew Mr. Harry J. Fox, didn't you, for

some time?
Mr. BROWNING. I have.
Mr. PECORA. And you knew that for some time previous to hi&

becoming chairman of the board of the Detroit Trust Co. he had been
a director of the First National Bank, Detroit?

Mr. BROWNING. Well, he resigned as a director of the First
National Bank, I believe, at the end of 1931. I do not think he was
a director during the year 1932.

Mr. PECORA. Was it known as of December 20,1933, that Mr. Fox
was indebted to the First National Bank for loans in the aggregate
sum of $280,000 plus?

Mr. BROWNING. I didn't know it.
Mr. PECORA. Of which $191,000 plus had been charged off?'
Mr. BROWNING. This is the first intimation I have had.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Browning, you were a director of the First

Wayne National Bank in 1931, weren't you?
Mr. BROWNING. I was elected at the very end of 1931.
Mr. PECORA. That was at the time of the consolidation of the-

Peoples Wayne County National Bank with the First National
Bank?

Mr. BROWNING. That is correct. December 31, I think,, was- the
date.
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Mr. PECORA. Was Mr. Fox a director at that time of that bank?
Mr. BROWNING. I know that he was not a member of the board

during the time I was a member of the board. I don't know what
date his resignation took effect.

Mr. PEOORA. Weren't you as a director of that bank familiar with
the loan account of Mr. Fox?

Mr. BROWNING. I was not.
Mr. PECORA. Were you familiar with the loan accounts carried

with that bank by other officers and directors of the bank?
Mr. BROWNING. NO; I was not.
Mr. PECORA. Weren't the facts of those loans to officers and direc-

tors made known to the directors?
Mr. BROWNING. I don't remember seeing any list of officers' and

directors' loans. I know that at the monthly meetings of the board—
of course, I was only a member of the board, for about 1 month—at
the monthly meetings of the board a list of the loans were placed
before the directors. I have no recollection of his name occurring
on that list. I t may have occurred there. If it did, I have no recol-
lection of it.

Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the charge-offs aggregating
191,000-odd dollars in this Fox loan account?

Mr. BROWNING. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Made during the years 1931, '32, and '33 ?
Mr. BROWNING. NO, sir. Today is the first day I have had an

intimation of it.
Mr. PECORA. Well, as a director of the bank didn't you pass on

these charge-offs ?
Mr. BROWNING. I have no recollection of passing on them, Mr.

Pecora, or their ever having been brought up before the board. If
they were, I have no recollection of it.

Mr. PECORA. I think that is all.
Mr. STONE. Just for today?
Mr. PECORA. If we want you again, we will notify you. I do not

apprehend at this time that we will need you.
Mr. BROWNING. YOU will give us 24 hours' notice?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. These witnesses will be excused for the present.

The committee will recess until 10:30 tomorrow morning.
(Accordingly, at 4:15 p.m., the committee adjourned until 10:30

a.m. on the following morning.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT1 NO. 107—JANUARY SI, 1984
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EXHIBIT H-l.—Detroit Trust Co., certificates of participation as of Jan. 1, 1984

Exhibit no. Series Issue no. Date of issue
Life pe-
riod of

mortgage
(years)

Volume Amount
sold to
trusts

Amount in default

Principal Interest

H 1-1.
2.

10.

15.

20..

26.
A 1-26-

27.

3 1 -
32..

34.
H 1-35.

4225
4248
4284
4340
4390
4453
4502
4554
4630
4666
4729
4778
4838
4918
4955
4998
5091
5153
5191

Z-.
A-2..
B-2-
O-2-
D-2—
E-2_.
F-2_.
G-2.
H-2.
1-2..

10103
10119
10184
10277
10350
10440
10607
10682
10921
11039
11164
11231
11428
11647
11777

Jan.
Feb.
Mar.
Apr.
May
June
July
Aug.
Sept.
Oct.
Nov.
Dec.
Jan.
Feb.
Mar.
Apr.
May
June
July
Aug.
Sept.
Oct.
Nov.
Dec.
Jan.
Mar.
June
July
Dec
Feb.
Apr.
May
Sept.
Jan.
Apr.

1,1927
1,1927
1,1927
1,1927
2,1927
1,1927
1,1927
1,1927
1,1927
1,1927
1.1927
1,1927
1,1928
1,1928
1,1928
1,1928
1,1928
1,1928
1,9128
1,1928
1,1928
1,1928
1.1928
1,1928
1,1929
1,1929
1,1929
1,1929
1,1929
1,1930
1,1930
8.1930
1,1930
2.1931
1,1931

500,000
500,000
700,000

1,000,000
800,000

1,000,000
1,000,000

800,000
800,000
800,000
500,000
500,000
500,000
500,000
250,000
200,000
350,000
600,000
700,000

1,000,000
1,000,000
1,000,000
1,000,000
1,000,000
1,000,000
1,000,000

500,000
500,000
500,000
500,000

1,000,000
1,000,000

500,000
500,000

1,000,000

60,000
92,600
88,700

206,500
257,500
141,000
213,000
167,500
71,000
88,500
71,400
95,500

145,000
97,500
76,700
72,700

102,500
160,500
134,400
248,600
160,400
149,200
93,000

202,300
150,500
377,500
61,500
93,100

172,100
106,600
173,000
185,700
355,300
385,100
333,100

$177,964.91
101,357.81
98,855.75

216,064.59
245,347.69
236,205.35
253,833.72
224,628.15
193,796.74
237,391.30
104,761.72
145,429.97
175,912.78
136,023.98
61,236.48
90,852.06
118,698.09
186,041.22
279,806.53
315,975.02
345,494.68
306,081.68
299,526.47
283,442.80
302,244.10
286,320.08
37,669.25
157,262.51,
134K156.74
193,858.96
333,628.58
132,152.27
164,368.55
166,860.31
175,474.86

25,000,000 5,589,500 6,918,698.56

$12,877.40
9,941.15

10,740.56
27,329.91
22,605.84

38,306.34
20,955.97
20,384.38
27,275.40
13,632.96
17,590.41
19,870.60
11,694.00
6,07$. 67
7,869.99

11,019.45
23,617.24
31,562.68
24,823.65
30,855.03
31,591.65
34,226.45

42,643.44
30,340.86
19,870.98
16,543.97
15,244.00
17,342.78
40,168.58
38,781.92
18,101.97
17,439.81
43,796.94

823,639.74

02
H
O
O

Q

w

83
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EXHIBIT fl-L—Detroit Trust Cc

Exhibit Ho*

H l - 1
2
3

5

10

15 _ _

20

25
A 1-26

27
28
29
30
31
32
33
34

H 1-35

>., certificates of participation as of Jan

Series

A
B
0
D
E
P
G
H

J
K
L
M
N
0
P

1
s
T
U
V
w
X
YzA 2
B-2
0-2
D-2
E-2
F-2
G-2
H-2
1-2

Present
market
value of

certificates

None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None
None

None

Amount of
commission
or service

charge

$15,000.00
15,000.00
21,000.00
30,000.00
24,000.00
30,000.00
30,000.00
24,000.00
24,000.00
24,000.00
15,000.00
15,000.00
15,000.00
15,000.00
7,500.00
3,662.00
3,500.00
6,000.00
7,000.00

10,000.00
10,000.00
10,000.00
10,000.00
10,762.00
15,162.00
19,166.00
9,750.00
9,750.00
7,337.25
9,990.00

19,954.00
20,000.00
10,000.00
10,000.00
20,132.37

562,575.62

Number
of mort-

gages fore-
closed

8
8

19
12
11
23
26
26
23
15
14
21
13
26
7
3

12
17
8

20
28
24
18
27
25
27
11
21
12
16
34
42
13
13
22

1, 1934—Continued

Amount
carried as
real estate

herein

$90,701.08
40,666.09
89,535.87
70,629.49
64,563.31

109,164.31
134,823.60
104,404.57
131,272.12
112,868.16
69,208.59
85,738.64
65,855.14
91,108.92
36,816.20
16,848.49
60,135.36

103,491.38
53,409.90
96,408.17

137,201.79
109,026.02
80,877.26

141,333.21
121,329.62
120,925.96
50,630.00
86,423.43
31,692.13
60,534.75

108,621.74
127,671.41
51,083.48
46,783.75
79,370.54

2,981,127.44

Mortgage
principal

balance out-
standing

$237,890.83
238,697.56
350,436.75
634,715.08
500,223.60
571,396.85
577,109.58
472,619.56
438,367.74
458,250.12
305,700.87
336,709.19
305,438.70
279,349.07
151,220.88
140,827.06
218,398.09
390,992.74
504,631.53
738,730.02
640,506.28
680,832.89
715,541.49
704,517.80
697,266.10
711,601.75
390,792.50
354,382.15
355,589.84
389,071.00
788,320.91
799,535.82
406,443.55
420,987.08
848,948.67

6,756,043.65

Amount of
certificates
past due

$328,000
287,000
464,600
761,000
569,500
710,500
706,000
568,000
565,000
574,000
378,000
185,000
174,000
70,000

110,000
78,000

102,000
163,000
260,000
175,000
175,000
189,000
185,500
185,600
213,000

8,176,700.00

Amount of
interest on
certificates
past due

$27,060.00
15,067.50
29,270.00
45,660.00
35,878.50
44,761.50
45,537.00
29,820.00
40,156.50
34,727.00
23,388.75
23,452.10
24,353.99
18,143.12
10,927.50
8,930.00

15,468.75
28,493.75
33,780.00
40,521.25
44,536.25
46,254.99
44,357.49
47,501.56
49,251.11
49,908.80
24,692 25
26,420.62
25,392.00
22,741.25
49,610.00
50,160.00
26,276.24
33,959.75
51,644.49

1,168,104.01

1
Q

Q

i

» Mature 1935. * Mature 1936. 8 Mature 1937.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 5377

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. Ill—JANUARY 31, 1934

(This exhibit consists of a photostat of a certificate of deposit dated Aug.
8,1931, issued by Detroit Trust Co. to Peoples Wayne County Bank, of Detroit,
for $4,500,000, and is on file with the committee.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 112—JANUARY 31, 1934

(This exhibit consists of a certificate of deposit issued Aug. 8, 1931, by
the Detroit Trust Co. for $1,700,000, payable to First National Bank, in De-
troit, and is on file with the committee.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 113—JANUARY 31, 1934

(This exhibit consists of a photostat of a certificate of deposit issued Aug.
8, 1931, by the Detroit Trust Co. for $500,000, payable to Detroit Savings Bank,
and is on file with the committee.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 117, JANUARY 31,1934

Detroit Trust Company certificates of deposit held by Mrst National Bank,
Detroit

Date

1931

March 25 „ .
April 1
May 1
June 1 -
July 1
August 1
September 1
October 1
November 1
December 1

1932

January 1
February 1
March 1

Balance

$1,100,000.00
1,100,000.00
1,100,000.00
1,100,000.00
1,100,000.00
1,100,000.00
7,300,000.00
7,300,000.00
7,300,000.00
7,300,000.00

9,440,624.21
6,300,000.00
6,300,000.00

Detroit Trust
Company fidu-
ciary account
at First Na-
tional Bank,

Detroit

l $6,200,000.00
6,200,000.00
6,200,000.00
6,200,000.00
6,200,000.00

6,200,000.00
4,398,467.87
4,570,775.36

Date

1932—Con.

April 1
May 1
June 1
Julyl
August 1
September 1
October 1
November 1
December 1

1933

January 1
February 1
February 11

Balance

5,000,000.00
5,000,000.00
5,000,000.00
5,000,000.00
5,000,000.00
5,000,000.00
5,000,000.00
5,000,000.00
5,000,000.00

8,150,000.00
4,865,000.00
4,500,000.00

Detroit Trust
Company fidu-
ciary account
at First Na-
tional Bank,

Detroit

3,720,000.62
3,947,394.38
3,640,849.21
4,392,904.06
3,729,087.42
3,220,680.62
3,610,116.87
4,172,131.90
3,630,291.36

3,876,150.21
3,625,042.22
3,121,449.52

i August 8.

The amounts shown in the balance column are the balances of all Certificates
of Deposit outstanding at that time.

Detroit Trust Company Fiduciary Account at First National Bank was
opened on Aug. 8, 1981, and since that time there have been total deposits
to this account in the amount of approximately $50,000,000.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 119—JANUARY 31, 1934

(This exhibit is a photostatic copy of a deposit certificate dated Aug. 2, 1929,
payable to Ford Motor Co. in sum of $1,000,000, and is on file with the
committee.)
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 120—JANUAKY 31, 1934

(This exhibit is a photostatic copy of certificate of deposit dated Aug. 13,
1928, payable to Ford Motor Co. in sum of $300,000. It is on file with the
committee.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 121—JANUARY 31, 1934

(This exhibit is a phostatic copy of certificate of deposit dated Aug. 13, 1928,
payable to Ford Motor Co. in sum of $200,000. It is on file with the committee.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 122-—-JANUARY 31, 1934

(This exhibit is a photostatic copy of certificate of deposit dated Sept. 11,
1929, payable to Ford Motor Co. in the sum of $1,000,000. It is on file with
the committee.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 123—JANUARY 31, 1934

(This exhibit is a photostatic copy of certificate of deposit dated Dec. 29,
1932, payable to First National Bank of Detroit in sum of $2,500,000. It is on
file with the committee.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 124—JANUARY 31, 1934

(This exhibit consists of four certificates of deposit issued by Detroit Trust
Co., payable to Ford Motor Co., dated Dec. 29, 1932, for $1,000,000, $1,000,000,
$800,000, and $250,000, respectively, and they are on file wjth the committee.)
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